STUDY ON SEXUAL VIOLENCE AND HARMFUL SEXUAL BEHAVIOUR DISPLAYED BY CHILDREN

Nature, causes, consequences and responses



www.coe.int/children

Building a Europe for and with children





STUDY ON SEXUAL VIOLENCE AND HARMFUL SEXUAL BEHAVIOUR DISPLAYED BY CHILDREN

Nature, causes, consequences and responses

Prepared by Professor Simon Hackett, Independent Consultant, Durham University, United Kingdom

Council of Europe

French edition:

Etude sur la violence sexuelle et les comportements sexuels préjudiciables des enfants : nature, causes, conséquences et réponses

The opinions expressed in this work are the responsibility of the author and do not necessarily reflect the official policy of the Council of Europe.

The reproduction of extracts (up to 500 words) is authorised, except for commercial purposes as long as the integrity of the text is preserved, the excerpt is not used out of context, does not provide incomplete information or does not otherwise mislead the reader as to the nature, scope or content of the text. The source text must always be acknowledged as follows "© Council of Europe, year of the publication". All other requests concerning the reproduction/ translation of all or part of the document, should be addressed to the Directorate of Communications, Council of Europe (F-67075 Strasbourg Cedex or publishing@coe.int).

All other correspondence concerning this document should be addressed to the Directorate General of Democracy and Human Dignity, Council of Europe, F-67075 Strasbourg Cedex, E-mail: children@coe.int

> Cover and layout: Documents and Publications Production Department (SPDP), Council of Europe

> > Cover photo: ©Shutterstock

This publication has not been copy-edited by the SPDP Editorial Unit to correct typographical and grammatical errors.

> © Council of Europe, February 2025 Printed at the Council of Europe

This study was drafted by Simon Hackett, Independent Consultant to the Council of Europe, under the supervision of the Committee of Experts on the Prevention of Violence (ENF-VAE).

Contents

LIST OF ACRONYMS AND ABBREVIATIONS	4
PART I. STUDY ON SEXUAL VIOLENCE AND HARMFUL SEXUAL BEHAVIOUR DISPLAYED BY CHILDREN: NATURE, CAUSES, CONSEQUENCES AND RESPONSES	5
About the author	5
Scope and purpose of the report	5
Executive Summary	6
PART II. INTRODUCTION	8
1. How to describe the problem of sexual abuse by children	8
2. The state of the evidence base on children who display harmful sexual behaviours	9
3. The scale of the problem	10
4. Framing the problem	11
PART III. WHAT IS KNOWN ABOUT THE TYPES OF HARMFUL SEXUAL BEHAVIOUR EXHIBITED BY CHILDREN?	14
PART IV. WHAT IS KNOWN ABOUT CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE WHO DISPLAY HARMFUL SEXUAL BEHAVIOURS?	17
1. Male adolescents who sexually abuse others	17
2. Pre-pubescent children with sexual behaviour problems	19
3. Girls with harmful sexual behaviours	20
4. Young people with intellectual disabilities who present with harmful sexual behaviours	21
5. Young people who commit sexual offences facilitated by information and communication technologies	21
6. Young people who sexually abuse others in the context of groups and gangs	23
7. Families of young people with harmful sexual behaviours	23
8. What is known about the impact of children's harmful sexual behaviours?	24
PART V. CAUSES AND FACTORS THAT MAY CONTRIBUTE TO HARMFUL SEXUAL BEHAVIOURS	25
1. Attachment and family problems	26
2. Prior sexual victimisation	26
3. Physical abuse, neglect and exposure to family violence	27
4. Exposure to pornography and lack of sexuality education	27
5. Masculinity and gender	28
6. Environmental and institutional factors	29
PART VI. RESPONSES TO HARMFUL SEXUAL BEHAVIOURS	30
1. A prevention approach	31
2. Primary prevention approaches	32
3. Secondary prevention approaches	34
4. Tertiary prevention approaches	34
PART VII. THERAPEUTIC INTERVENTIONS	35
1. Younger children with problematic sexual behaviours	35
2. Therapeutic interventions for adolescents with harmful sexual behaviours	36
3. Developmentally sensitive and holistic approaches	36
4. Rehabilitative, resilience and desistance approaches	37
5. Family support approaches	40
PART VIII. SUMMARY OF KEY LESSONS PRESENTED IN THIS REPORT	42
PART IX. REFERENCES	45

List of acronyms and abbreviations

ATSA	The Association for the Prevention and Treatment of Sexual Abuse
Australian Royal Commission	The Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse
CDENF	Steering Committee for the Rights of the Child
CRC	Convention on the Rights of the Child
ENF-VAE	Committee of Experts on the prevention of violence
EU	European Union
GLM	Good Lives Model
HSB	Harmful sexual behaviour
IIOC	Illicit images of children
Lanzarote Convention	Convention on the Protection of Children against Sexual Exploitation and Sexual Abuse
MST	Multisystemic Therapy
NOTA	National Organisation for the Treatment of Abuse
NGOs	Non-governmental organisations
RJ	Restorative Justice
TA-HSB	Technology-assisted harmful sexual behaviour
UK	United Kingdom
UNICEF	United Nations Children's Fund

Part I.

Study on sexual violence and harmful sexual behaviour displayed by children: Nature, causes, consequences and responses

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Simon Hackett, PhD, is Professor of Child Abuse and Neglect at Durham University, UK. He has over thirty years' experience of working as a clinician and researcher with children and young people who have sexual behaviour problems. Simon is the author of a wide variety of academic articles and books on the topic including *Children and young people with harmful sexual behaviours: a research review* published by Research in Practice (2014). He has undertaken a series of research studies on the topic of policy and practice responses to harmful sexual behaviour, including on the long-term outcomes into adulthood for children and young people who were referred to professional services as a result of having sexually abused others. Simon is co-author of the AIM3 Assessment Model for adolescents and is first author of the NSPCC's evidence-informed operational framework for children and young people displaying harmful sexual behaviours.

Simon is an elected Board Member of the Association for Treatment and Prevention of Sexual Abuse (ATSA), which is the largest international association dedicated to ending sexual abuse by improving interventions for people who have sexually harmed others. He is also past Chairperson of the National Organisation for the Treatment of Abuse (NOTA), a charity and professional association of circa 1,200 members across the UK and Republic of Ireland.

SCOPE AND PURPOSE OF THE REPORT

The Council of Europe, in implementing its *Strategy for the Rights of the Child* (2022-2027), focuses on its six priority areas among which the first one is "Freedom from violence for all children". Peer violence and harmful sexual behaviour by children is one theme which the former Strategy (2016-2021) already identified a challenge requiring further action. The Council of Europe Convention on the Protection of Children against Sexual Exploitation and Sexual Abuse (Lanzarote Convention, adopted in 2007 and entered into force on 1 July 2010) is a holistic internationally binding instrument requiring States to criminalise all forms of sexual exploitation and sexual abuse of children. It also sets down binding standards related to the education of children (Article 6) and preventive intervention programmes and measures (Articles 7, 15, 16 and 17). All member States of the Council of Europe are parties to the Lanzarote Convention and are therefore required to provide children with information on the risks of sexual exploitation and sexual abuse, as well as on the means to protect themselves, adapted to their evolving capacity. They are also required to ensure that intervention programmes or measures meet the developmental needs of children who sexually offend.

In its ongoing inter-governmental work on the rights of the child, the Council of Europe will continue its work to enhance the implementation of international and Council of Europe standards on the protection of children from violence in member states, notably through the development of non-binding instruments (e.g. guidelines, guide to good practices, recommendation) on measures and interventions aimed at preventing peer violence and sexual abusive behaviour by children as specified by the terms of reference of the Steering Committee for the Rights of the Child (CDENF). Its Committee of Experts on the prevention of violence (ENF-VAE) is specifically entrusted with the development of policy guidance for law and policy makers and professionals, such as standards on "age-appropriate comprehensive sexuality education to strengthen responses for inter alia preventing and combatting violence against children, including sexual

violence and harmful or risky behaviour", and "Guidance on the prevention of sexual violence and harmful or risky behaviour by children".

This review looks to summarise key findings relating specifically to children with problematic and abusive sexual behaviours. It seeks to:

- ▶ provide an overview of the types of sexual violence or harmful sexual behaviours carried out by children¹;
- > explore the source, motivations or reasons for these behaviours and possible contributing factors;
- analyse existing preventive, educational, therapeutic, legal and other responses to these behaviours and tools to support member states in preventing and dealing with these behaviours and supporting children who display them.

This review places the human rights of the child at its centre. The focus is on the provision of support to children displaying these behaviours and on broader preventative measures which maximise the rights of all children affected. Although neither a systematic review of all of the evidence on harmful sexual behaviour in childhood, nor a comprehensive mapping exercise of legal and policy responses to the topic within Europe is possible within the scope of this paper, where appropriate, comparative European literature approaches are drawn upon.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Problematic and harmful sexual behaviour by children is a significant issue across the world, including Council of Europe member states. Sexual abuse has traditionally been understood as perpetrated by adults on children. However, this perspective had already changed by the time of drafting of the Lanzarote Convention: Article 16 paragraph 3 explicitly recognises children committing acts of sexual exploitation and sexual abuse of other children as a specific group which should be catered for in the context of intervention programmes and measures (see also paragraph 104 of the Explanatory Report to the Convention in this context). Awareness of this reality varies considerably. There are an increasing number of studies addressing this issue, though significant gaps in knowledge, policy and response remain both within and across European jurisdictions. It is important to approach the issue with sensitivity, placing the child at the centre of policy and practice responses, within a clear children's rights framework and in line with human rights, child rights and child friendly justice.

Sexual behaviour in childhood exists on a wide continuum from those that are developmentally expected², to those that are highly abusive and violent. For younger children, early sexual behaviours are largely exploratory and part of a process of healthy development, including sexual development. However, some pre-adolescent children display behaviours that go beyond what is considered to be developmentally appropriate. Adolescents with harmful sexual behaviours are a highly diverse group. They display a wide variety of behaviours that cause harm to others and also to their own development. Considerable concern is growing about children's online sexual behaviours and the potential for adolescents to commit internet related sexual offences. Most adolescents coming to the attention of professionals because of harmful sexual behaviour are male, but awareness is growing of a small number of girls with such behaviours. Children with learning disabilities who present with harmful sexual behaviours are a particularly vulnerable and neglected group.

There is no one cause for cause for harmful sexual behaviour in childhood, but a number of adverse life experiences have been identified as common in children with such behaviours. Common risk factors include prior sexual and physical abuse, neglect, exposure to family violence and trauma. It is likely that there are a number of developmental pathways into harmful sexual behaviour, combining biological, social and environmental risk factors.

- 1. For the purposes of this report, 'children' are understood to be human beings below the age of 18 years, consistent with the definition offered in the (1989) UN on the Rights of the Child (CRC). Where distinctions are needed due to either developmental differences or the specific evidence from research studies, the terms 'younger children' or 'pre-adolescents' refer to children before the onset of puberty, typically 10 years or under. The terms 'adolescents', 'juveniles' or 'young people' are used to describe children who are at the pubertal stage of development, typically 11 years or older, and up to the age of 18. It is recognised that the distinction between younger children and young people is not a 'hard' distinction and varies across children, cultures and societies.
- 2. The Lanzarote Convention recognises that consensual sexual relations between minors are not covered by its provisions related to offences of child sexual exploitation and sexual abuse (see, for example, Article 18.3). The Lanzarote Committee (Committee of the Parties to the Lanzarote Convention) has adopted an Opinion on child sexually suggestive or explicit images and/or videos generated, shared and received by children clarifying, among other things, that children should not be criminalised for this behaviour except as a last resort in specific circumstances. In its second monitoring round implementation report addressing issues related to child self-generated sexual images and/or videos, the Committee adopted a set of similar recommendations (a compliance procedure to verify the implementation of the recommendations made in this monitoring round will be launched in autumn 2025).

To date, responses to the problem of harmful sexual behaviours have tended to focus on intervening with those children who present with the most serious behaviours, with less attention given to preventative approaches. A tiered intervention approach is warranted that distinguishes those children who require limited education, guidance and support from those who require more specialist assessment and therapeutic intervention responses. Evidence suggests that approaches that are holistic, rehabilitative and help to effect positive change in the child's family and wider life circumstances are more effective than those simply target the harmful sexual behaviours in isolation from these factors. There is strong support for approaches that are sensitive to children's developmental needs. It is important not to lose sight of the child amid concerns about their sexual behaviours; a children's rights perspective and a welfare-oriented response is vital. Early interventions that are supportive and that, wherever possible, avoid criminalisation of children, are warranted.

1. HOW TO DESCRIBE THE PROBLEM OF SEXUAL ABUSE BY CHILDREN

1. A huge array of terms has been used to describe both younger children and adolescents who are identified as the perpetrators of sexual abuse and violence, as well as to describe their behaviours. Terms such as 'juvenile sex offender' or 'adolescent sexual abuser' are still in common use, especially in the USA, from where much of the research on this topic has emanated. Such terms have tended to reflect both the cultural context, the current level of awareness of the problem, as well as the historical period in which particular research or publications emerged. However, in general, as awareness of the nature of the problem has developed, terminology has evolved to reflect new understandings and approaches.

2. In a review of the state of policy and practice across the UK and Republic of Ireland, Hackett and colleagues (2005) **concern was found about the use of language which pathologized and labelled children as 'sexual offenders' and about applying criminal justice labels that are stigmatising and potentially life-changing to children**, given their immature developmental status (Hackett and colleagues, 2005). Myers (2002) further suggests that terms such as 'adolescent sex offender' or 'young abuser' reflect a dominant perspective on children as 'mini' adult sex offenders (Myers, 2002). Others have criticised "the misguided search for one all-encompassing term that will cover children as young as 6 or 7 years old with persistent, over-sexualised or sexually aggressive behaviour, 11-year-olds who may have committed penetrative offences and have faced criminal charges, as well as older adolescents with established sexually offending behaviour towards younger children or adults" (Vizard, 2006).

3. The range of terms that has been proposed underlines that sexual abuse and violence by children is not one categorical issue, nor do those who are responsible for it constitute one group of children. Rather, harmful sexual behaviour is now viewed as a set of phenomena with distinct meanings and motivations, undertaken by a developmentally and socially diverse set of children.

4. In the context of this report, the term child or children refers to children or a child under the age of 18 in line with the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child.

5. One definitional distinction that has been drawn out is the difference between sexual behaviours that are 'abusive' and those that are 'problematic' (Hackett, 2014):

- ▶ The term 'sexually abusive behaviour' has been proposed to indicate sexual behaviours that are initiated by a child where there are elements of manipulation or coercion or where the subject of the behaviour is unable to give informed consent.
- By contrast, the term 'sexually problematic behaviour' has been suggested to refer to activities that do not include an element of victimisation, but that may interfere with the development of the children demonstrating the behaviour or which might provoke rejection, cause distress or increase the risk of victimisation of the children involved.

6. The distinction here is that whilst abusive behaviour is, by association, also problematic, problematic behaviours may not be abusive (Hackett, 2014). As both 'abusive' and 'problematic' sexual behaviours are developmentally inappropriate and may cause developmental damage, **the term 'harmful sexual behaviours' has been proposed as an overarching term** and has been defined as follows:

"Sexual behaviours expressed by children and young people under the age of 18 years old that are developmentally inappropriate, may be harmful towards self or others and/or be abusive towards another child, young person or adult" (Hackett, Branigan and Holmes, 2016).

7. The term 'harmful sexual behaviours' therefore covers a broad spectrum of behaviours that can range, for example from those that are developmentally inappropriate and harm only the child exhibiting the behaviours, such as compulsive masturbation or inappropriate nudity, to criminal behaviours such as sexual assault (Australian Royal Commission, 2017).

8. Critically, **the notion of 'harmful sexual behaviour' does not limit the behaviours concerned to those that are illegal**, and the term opens up the possibility that the harm arising from the child's sexual behaviour may be both self-directed as well as harmful to others who experience the behaviour. In other words, 'harmful

sexual behaviour' as a concept fits an approach which sees these behaviours as a child welfare and a children's rights issue, rather than just a criminal justice concern.

9. The term '**peer on peer abuse'** (Firmin, 2015) is a useful term to describe adolescents who sexually abuse other adolescents, especially in peer group contexts, for example within intimate partner relationships or as classmates in schools. However, it is not appropriate to describe adolescents whose harmful sexual behaviour is directed at pre-adolescent children, as it does not adequately highlight the age and developmental disparity between those involved. The term 'peer sexual abuse' is, therefore, best conceptualised as a sub-category within the broader concept of 'harmful sexual behaviour'.

Although 'harmful sexual behaviour' is a term used increasingly in the UK, Ireland, Scandinavia, USA and Australia, its use is far from universal. It is important to identify non-stigmatising and sensitive terminology that can be applied consistently and make sense linguistically across Council of Europe member states, so that practice knowledge can be shared, and effective intervention approaches can be built across cultural contexts.

2. THE STATE OF THE EVIDENCE BASE ON CHILDREN WHO DISPLAY HARMFUL SEXUAL BEHAVIOURS

10. The nature and scale of child sexual abuse and its subtypes was under-recognised and poorly understood across the world throughout much of the first half of the 20th century. It was not until the early 1980s that professional awareness about child sexual abuse, including within the family, began to grow.

11. Much of the research underpinning this growth emanated from North America and included studies of the characteristics of adult male sex offenders, the causes of their behaviours and possible intervention approaches. Despite this, there was little or no discussion about the management and needs of children and young people who were perpetrating sexual offences; the problem of sexually abusive behaviour in childhood had not been characterised or officially recognised at this point in history (Masson, 2000).

12. In the 1990s, several key North American publications on children who sexually abuse other children began to appear (e.g. Ryan and Lane, 1991) and interest in the issue in some European jurisdictions began to grow. However, early responses to children with harmful sexual behaviours were largely based on research and theories developed for adult male sex offenders, with only relatively minor adaptations for use in work with young people. Longo (2003) called this the 'trickle-down effect' and suggested that this process was highly destructive to work with children with harmful sexual behaviours for over two decades.

13. From these early roots, **empirical research on the issue of sexual abuse by children and young people has gathered pace in recent years** alongside the surge of practice interest in the subject. Indeed, from a base of few studies prior to the 1980s, Finkelhor and colleagues (2009) reported that well over 200 research articles have been published internationally (Finkelhor et al., 2009).

14. Although most of the research studies have been US-based, there is a developing body of European publications. For example, the NOTA *Journal of Sexual Aggression* is one of only two peer reviewed publications internationally focusing specifically on the treatment of adult sexual offenders and children with harmful sexual behaviours. At the time of writing, over 25 years of publishing research papers, this journal has published approximately 75 reviews related to children and young people as perpetrators of sexual abuse. Of these, half of the articles describe UK-based research, with a further 20 papers originating from the Netherlands, Sweden, Ireland, Norway and Germany, the rest being predominately North American and Australasian. Although these figures are by no means representative of the total sum of the research in different European states (and noting that a review of the non-English language evidence is beyond the scope of this review), the last two decades show a general development of knowledge and evidence emanating from North America and now extending across European contexts.

15. Few researchers have, however, published work which has compared harmful sexual behaviour responses across member states of the Council of Europe or have sought to bring together findings from across the European Union (EU). A notable exception is the work of Krahé and colleagues (2014 & 2016) who have reviewed studies on the prevalence of sexual aggression across 27 member states of the EU, compiled as part of an EU-funded international project called Youth Sexual Aggression and Victimization (Y-SAV). Krahé and colleagues (2014) found that studies on sexual aggression perpetration are notably lacking in many EU member states. Of 41 studies that covered this issue, only 14 countries were represented. Even in the countries

with more studies touching on this issue (specifically Germany, Spain and the Netherlands), this was largely because of the research interests of individual groups of researchers, as opposed to a more concerted national effort to address the issue.

In summary, awareness of the issue of harmful sexual behaviours in childhood has grown significantly from a very low base over the last twenty years. From the almost total lack of awareness of its existence in the first half of the 20th Century, the issue of children who commit acts of sexual abuse is now increasingly recognised internationally with a developing literature, though this evidence base is far from comprehensive and representative of all Council of Europe member states.

3. THE SCALE OF THE PROBLEM

16. As awareness of the nature of child sexual abuse and other forms of sexual violence has grown over the last two decades, so it has become apparent that a significant proportion of all such sexual violence is committed not by adults, as was originally assumed, but by children under the age of 18 years of age.

17. Identifying and responding to children who harm others as a result of their sexual behaviour is a sensitive, emotive and contested area of social policy and professional practice. The largely hidden nature of child sexual abuse makes recognition of the true scale of the problem challenging. The stigma and shame associated with sexual abuse makes it difficult for victims to come forward to talk about their experiences, leading to under-reporting. Moreover, the widespread vilification of sex offenders that is present in many countries compounds the difficulties that children who are experiencing problems with their own sexual behaviour face in coming forward to ask for help.

18. Additionally, inconsistencies in how the problem of harmful sexual behaviour in childhood has been defined and conceptualised over time and place, the highly variable state of awareness of the problem across societies and the differing ways in which professional and judicial systems deal with allegations of abuse are all factors that contribute towards making it hard to accurately measure the scale of the problem (Masson, 2001). Accordingly, **comprehensive or comparative prevalence figures across Europe are difficult to identify.** In particular, there is considerable variation in the types of reported sexual abuse and data on the perpetrators (Lalol and McElvaney, 2010) and "substantial heterogeneity in the conceptualisation, operational definition, and measurement of sexual aggression, both in terms of victimisation and perpetration" (Krahé and colleagues, 2016, 161-162).

19. Taking all the above caveats into account, researchers have estimated that somewhere between one quarter and one third of all sexual abuse involves children under the age of 18 as the alleged abuser (Almond, Canter and Salfati, 2006). This is specified as follows in different national contexts (selected examples):

- Official USA statistics suggest that at least a quarter of all sex offenders in the USA are juveniles (Finkelhor, Ormrod and Chaffin, 2009).
- ▶ In the UK, children and young people account for approximately a quarter of all convictions against victims of all ages (Vizard, 2004) and a third of all sexual abuse reported to child protection professionals (Erooga and Masson, 2006).
- ▶ In a Turkish study (Alikasifoglu et al., 2006), 23% of child sexual abuse perpetrators were boyfriends.
- ▶ In a Georgian study (Lynch et al., 2007-8), most incidents of reported sexual abuse (61%) related to young people as the perpetrators.
- ▶ In a Swedish study, 105 adolescents aged 15-17 were reported to the police throughout the country for one or more sexual offences, constituting 10% of all individuals suspected of sexual offences in that year (Kjellgren et al., 2006).

20. Moreover, there is some evidence of a recent upsurge in reports of sexual abuse and sexual violence committed by children and young people. The Australian Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse (2017) concluded that there is an ongoing problem of child sexual abuse by children with harmful sexual behaviours within institutions and in the wider community, with thousands of children harmed by other children's sexual behaviours in Australia each year.³

^{3.} The Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse was established in response to allegations of sexual abuse of children in institutional contexts that had been emerging in Australia for many years. Between March 2013 and December 2017, it led an in-depth inquiry into incidences of child abuse in Australian institutions, including their nature, causes, impact and child-friendly responses: https://www.royalcommission.gov.au/royal-commission-institutional-responses-child-sexual-abuse.

21. Similarly, the Scottish Government (2020) has estimated that around half of the growth in all sexual crime reported to the police between over a recent three-year period is due to growth in sexual crimes committed online and that such crimes are much more likely to have younger perpetrators; in a quarter of these cases both the victim and perpetrator were under the age of 16.

22. The National Police Chiefs' Council (2024) published an in-depth analysis of all recorded Child Sexual Abuse and Exploitation crime across England and Wales in the year 2022. The report concluded that the nature of such crime is changing at a national level with child-on-child sexual abuse now accounting for just over half (52%) of all sexual crime coming to the attention of the police today. In this review, the most common age for any perpetrator of sexual crime was 14 years old. This held true for offences involving sexual abuse in the family environment as well as for offences concerning indecent and illicit images of children (IIOC). The authors point out that this peak age of 14 years old also represents the age at which most children have reached puberty.

23. Several factors seem to account for this apparent rise in recorded sexual crime involving children. In particular, there are debates around how the impact of exposure to pornography, sexual messages and sexting via social media may be affecting the social and sexual development of children, "introducing them to sexual experiences at increasingly early ages and influencing cultural norms, particularly with respect to the normalisation of sexual violence against women and girls". The Group of Experts on Action against Violence against Women and Domestic Violence (GREVIO) addressed this issue in its latest thematic report on Austria pointing out that "children and young adults view and share pornography without being able to contextualize or understand what they are seeing" and reiterates that "pornography can have devastating effects on children's minds, and makes the link to children's harmful sexual behaviour."⁴ At the same time, it seems likely that "growing anxieties and uncertainty among adults about what constitutes normative childhood sexual development and behaviour (particularly in relation to online conduct) are contributing to a climate where childhood sexual behaviour is increasingly monitored, policed and responded to as problematic or abusive" (Allardyce and Yates, 2018). There is also increasing evidence that some children are being groomed and extorted to produce child sexual abuse material of themselves involving younger siblings or friends. This is a worrying trend. Practitioners should be alert to the possibility that expression of harmful sexual behaviours may be indicative that a child has themself been a victim of child sexual abuse and exploitation and should ensure that this possibility is considered through an appropriate assessment of risk and need.

Although prevalence and incidence figures are far from comprehensive and are lacking in many jurisdictions, it is likely that sexual abuse perpetrated by children is a considerable social problem across all Council of Europe member states. The issue is one that may have serious negative effects not only upon victims but also upon the children who display the behaviours, as well as their families and their broader networks, communities and societies. Where they exist, indicators tentatively suggest that there has been a general increase in reported figures concerning sexual abuse by children. It is, however, not clear how far this increase is the consequence of a higher incidence rate, new forms of harmful sexual behaviour coming to the attention of professionals, or whether this is the result of enhanced professional awareness leading to increased reporting rates.

4. FRAMING THE PROBLEM

24. Internationally, increasing concern about children's sexual behaviour in the online environment and a general increase in reports of problematic sexual behaviour in peer group contexts, such as in schools, means that the issue of harmful sexual behaviour in childhood has perhaps never been higher on the agenda of both policy makers and practitioners. This means that any policy response to the issue of sexual abuse must deal with children not merely as the primary *victims* of sexual offenders, but in a significant number of cases also as the *perpetrators* of such offences. However, policy has often failed to recognise this key dimension and **practice responses have been patchy and un-coordinated** (Hackett, 2014).

25. **Caution is also needed to frame the issue of sexual abuse by children carefully and sensitively.** Sexual curiosity, interests, exploration and behaviour are all part of normative and healthy development throughout infancy, middle childhood and adolescence. Children throughout these developmental stages need support from adults around them, as well as from their peers, to achieve their "sexual development goals". Therefore,

^{4.} Group of Experts on Action against Violence against Women and Domestic Violence (GREVIO), First thematic evaluation report, Building trust by delivering support, protection and justice, Austria, published on 10 September 2024.

in dealing with *harmful* sexual behaviour in children, it is important not to fall into a trap of denying the legitimacy of childhood sexuality. Children have a right to *healthy* sexual development and age-appropriate sexual self-expression, just as much as they have the right to be protected from those who would exploit them sexually. Policy makers and practitioners have to balance both of these elements. Preventing and responding to harmful sexual behaviour and supporting children's sexual self-expression are not incompatible goals. They should be part of the same process.

26. It is also important to maintain a balanced perspective and keep the child at the centre of any discussion of sexually abusive behaviour. All too often, children with such behaviours have been presented as if they are different from other children who come to the attention of professional systems. This has tended to 'other' them, with the consequence that responses to them have failed to see them as deserving frameworks afforded to protect other children, such as a children's rights perspective. Children with harmful sexual behaviours are a very diverse group and, in most cases, their sexual behaviours are merely one element of a range of other underlying vulnerabilities and presenting problems in their lives. In many cases, children are at the same time both *perpetrators* and *victims* of harm.

27. As awareness of the issue of harmful sexual behaviour in children and young people have now grown, it has become recognised that it is important to see such behaviour not in isolation as a distinct and unique phenomenon, but as a critical developmental experience for children and young people that sits alongside, and indeed may be the symptom of, other developmental challenges for children (Rich, 2007).

28. There is a significant overlap between the issues associated with sexual abuse by children and issues of youth crime, child sexual exploitation, domestic and intimate partner violence, neglect and mental illness. Addressing children's harmful sexual behaviours therefore requires the mobilisation of professional knowledge, policies and services beyond those that are specifically badged as 'sexual abuse specific'. In other words, the issue of sexual abuse by children should be considered not in isolation from, but as part of a broader, interdisciplinary agenda of children's wellbeing, children's welfare and, crucially, children's rights. **Children who display harmful and abusive sexual behaviours should not lose their right to be treated, first and foremost, as children.**⁵

29. It is now recognised that sexual behaviours in childhood exist on a continuum which ranges from developmentally normative and healthy on the one hand, to highly abnormal, abusive and violent on the other (Hackett, 2010). This continuum model of sexual behaviour is depicted in Figure 1 below.

Figure 1: a continuum of sexual behaviour in childhood (Hackett, 2010)



5. See also Interpretative Opinion on the applicability of the Lanzarote Convention to sexual offences against children facilitated through the use of information and communication technologies (ICTs), Adopted by the Lanzarote Committee on 12 May 2017, in particular §.16 on the call to "develop or adapt programmes or measures to meet the specific developmental needs of children who sexually offend". See also the Guidelines of the Committee of Ministers of the Council of Europe on child-friendly justice (2011).

30. Making distinctions about where on this continuum any child's sexual behaviour fits is, however, not straightforward. The perceived appropriateness of sexual behaviours varies substantially across time both within and between cultures (Hackett, 2014). A child's sexual development is influenced by a wide range of biological, psychological, social and environmental factors. These include gender, developmental stage, individual personality or temperament, parental attitudes, and the cultural context in which the child is raised (Australian Royal Commission, 2017).

31. Any sexual behaviour demonstrated by children therefore needs to be seen within a child developmental context, not only because of the differing status of children in judicial systems, given variance in the age of criminal responsibility, but because sexual behaviour has very different meanings and motivations across younger childhood and adolescence and into adulthood. Some behaviours that are normal if demonstrated in pre-adolescent children would be concerning if they continue into adolescence. Others are considered a normal part of the development of adolescents but would be highly unusual in pre-adolescent children (Ryan, 2000). The Australian Royal Commission (2017) offers overall guidance about expected sexual development in children across different age groups as depicted in Table 1 below:

Table 1: Expected sexual development in children, by age group (Australian Royal Commission, 2017, Volume
10, p. 36).

Development stages	Description of expected sexual development and behaviours
0–4 years	Children may display exploratory behaviours – touching and looking at bodies are common. Children in this age group often like to be naked, and games such as 'mummies and daddies' may be played. Some children will touch their genitals as a way of comforting themselves.
5–7 years	Children may engage in more exploratory behaviours, ask questions about bodies and compare their bodies to those of their peers. They may have a greater desire for privacy. Gender socialisation is beginning. The main influences on socialisation are parents, carers and the community.
8–12 years	Children in this age group are asking more informed questions. Their knowledge about bodies, sexual behaviours and procreation is growing, although myths about sex and babies flourish, often because the influence of peers and older sibilings. Puberty has begun for some children.
13–15 years	Children have the beginnings of fully developed adult bodies. More advanced relationship behaviours are displayed – attachements are longer in duration and generally occur one at a time. Consensual sexual activity with a partner of a similar age and developmental ability may occur. Some children may be comfortable with their sexuality, while others may struggle not to be seen as different. The viewing of materials such as online pornography for sexual pleasure is not unusual.
16–18 years	Children will have adult sexual knowledge and language and may engage in sexual behaviours that include oral sex and intercourse. These older children are more likely to be settling into longer-term relationships that include intimacy and a need for emotional closeness along with sexual desire and pleasure.

32. The Australian Royal Commission (2017) further suggests that we can determine whether a child's sexual behaviours are harmful by considering how much they differ from these healthy developmental expectations, as well as by examining the context of the behaviours, their severity, and the impact on others.

33. Using the idea of a continuum to understand the range of sexual behaviours being demonstrated by a child is therefore important. All too often, when a child has demonstrated a specific incident of 'abusive' behaviour, all of their subsequent sexual behaviours are viewed through this particular lens. Even normative and healthy forms of sexual expression may be viewed as evidence of further harmful sexual behaviour. In this sense, progression through this continuum is neither inevitable nor 'one-way traffic' for an individual child. Rather than defining the whole child through their most extreme behaviour, seeing a child's behaviour as much more nuanced and fluid, and importantly within the context in which it is displayed, is critical to an appropriate professional response to that child's overall presentation.

Part III. What is known about the types of harmful sexual behaviour exhibited by children?

34. The specific nature and types of harmful sexual behaviour displayed by children vary substantially, and "the sexual behaviors that bring youth into clinical settings can include events as diverse as sharing pornography with younger children, fondling a child over the clothes, grabbing peers in a sexual way at school, date rape, gang rape, or performing oral, vaginal, or anal sex on a much younger child" (Finkelhor and colleagues, 2009).

35. In examining over 1000 cases of sexual abuse by children and in hearing the personal testimony of over 300 survivors of such abuse, the Australian Royal Commission (2017, p.40) found evidence of four key types of abusive sexual behaviour expressed by children:

- Penetrative abuse: A child with harmful sexual behaviours penetrating another child's vagina, anus or mouth with their body part, including genitals, or a foreign object.
- ▶ *Non-penetrative contact abuse:* A child with harmful sexual behaviours engaging in sexually touching another child's body or forcing another child to sexually touch their body.
- ▶ *Violation of privacy:* A child with harmful sexual behaviours forcing another child to undress or watching another child in a private space, such as a bedroom or bathroom.
- Exposure to sexual acts and materials: A child with harmful sexual behaviours forcibly showing pornography to another child and/ or forcing another child to watch the child with harmful sexual behaviours engage in sexual acts, such as masturbation.

36. A range of studies has provided evidence of the wide diversity of these types of acts, as the following examples show:

- In a sample of 485 US and Canadian male juveniles who had committed sexual offences, it was found that young people had engaged in a wide range of unusual and concerning sexual behaviours in addition to their referred sexual offences, including masochistic and sadistic sexual behaviours, making indecent phone calls and "frottage" (i.e. rubbing against the body of another person, including against a stranger in a public place). However, many of the harmful sexual behaviours of juvenile sex offenders had gone undetected and a need was identified for detailed attention to young people's sexual development, histories and experiences, abusive and otherwise, in order to understand their overall motivations, rather than an approach which focuses primarily on the 'index offence' (Zolondek and colleagues, 2001).
- Another study found that that 93% of young people who had displayed harmful sexual behaviour in a sample had committed contact sexual offences, though many had also engaged in non-contact sexual behaviours. 72% had either vaginally or anally penetrated their victims (Vizard and colleagues, 2007).
- Hackett et al. (2013) found a high level of intrusive sexual offences, with over 80% of their sample of 700 young people referred having inappropriately touched other children's genitals and just over half having penetrated or attempted to penetrate another individual. Sexual abuse involving the use of physical, often expressive (i.e. disproportionately hostile and impulsive) violence was a feature of the behaviour of nearly one in five of this sample. Many young people (46% of the total sample) had displayed more than one type of sexually abusive behaviour. In addition, a broad range of non-abusive, but nonetheless problematic sexual behaviour was recorded, including stealing or hiding others' underwear, and hiding photographs of children, as well as other non-sexual behaviours such as self-harm, soiling and cruelty to animals.

37. Such findings have helped to highlight the seriousness of harmful sexual behaviours by children. However, whilst useful, studies such as these tend to describe clinical populations of relatively high-risk young people referred to specialist clinical settings. This raises questions about their helpfulness in describing children whose harmful sexual behaviours present at a lower level of concern. Referring back to the continuum of sexual behaviour presented in figure 1 above, this means that most of the empirical evidence to date has focused on sexual behaviours that fall into the 'abusive' and 'violent' end of the continuum. There are very few descriptions of children whose sexual behaviours cause concern, but who are not referred for specialist interventions.

38. One study that is attempting to examine the nature and extent of lower-level problematic sexual behaviours, as well as higher level abusive and violent sexual behaviours in the ongoing study by Hackett and Butterby (2024, in preparation) which has examined all 512 instances of sexual behaviour where the alleged perpetrator was under the age of 18 that were reported to the police over a 12-month period in one geographical area in England. Of the 512 cases, where the gender of the child engaging in the sexual behaviour was known, 419 (82%) were male and 66 (13%) were female. 72 cases (14%) concerned children under the age of 10 years old, the age of criminal responsibility in England. In order to provide more information about the range and nature of the behaviours themselves, all 512 cases were analysed against the categories provided in the Continuum of Sexual Behaviour model.

39. 84 cases (or 16%) appeared to fit either into the 'normal' or 'inappropriate' categories. In these cases, there was no evidence of any lack of reciprocity between the children engaging in the sexual behaviours, nor was there any suggestion about the lack of consent or abuse of power. The behaviours tended to represent incidents of mutually agreed but underage sexual activity between children, often in the context of 'dating' relationships. Most of the contact sexual behaviour between children in this category occurred in the family home, where they were discovered by parents. The next most common type of behaviour in this category was the consensual sharing of self-generated sexual images between children, often within the context of 'dating' relationships, but where there was no further distribution of these images. A usual scenario was that parents had discovered images on their child's phone and reported them to the police.

40. Even though these cases represented behaviours that were exploratory and indicative of normative sexual interests and behaviours commensurate with the ages of the children involved, these were often referred to as 'offences', 'crimes' or 'abuse'. Rather than discussing these behaviours directly with their child and providing guidance, it is significant that a substantial amount of these behaviours were reported to the authorities by parents themselves. The reporting of these 'normative' behaviours to the police raises questions about how children's sexual behaviours are being perceived, regulated and policed.

41. A further 101 cases (20%) were assessed as falling within the 'problematic' category. These represented children's behaviours that were non-exploitative, in other words that did not appear to include either victimising intent or impact, but where the behaviours were seen as out-of-step with what would be expected as healthy developmental behaviours for the children concerned. Some of these were instances 'inappropriate touch' between pre-pubescent children. Other cases in this category concerned children's online behaviours that were suggestive of normative sexual interests, but where the dynamics between the children involved were less equal or clear. Typically, these were incidents of children sending unsolicited or unwanted intimate pictures of themselves to peers. This could be seen as the expression of healthy and normative sexual interests in peer aged children, but wrongly and inappropriately expressed.

42. Finally, there were a further 297 cases out of the total of 512 (58%) that appeared to fall into the abusive and violent categories, where there was evidence of victimisation, coercion and assault. There was a wide diversity of such incidents, including variety in the ages of the children involved, the duration and the intensity of the behaviours, and variability in the context in which these behaviours were displayed. Many of these cases reflected the stereotypical picture of lone adolescents sexually abusing younger, pre-pubescent children who were usually known to them as siblings or other family members. There were, however, other instances of sexual assaults by young men towards peers, usually adolescent males assaulting female peers, though only one assault of an adult woman. A small minority of such incidents included physical violence; often these were incidents that occurred in peer group contexts. These group-based incidents usually took place in public places. Online behaviours falling into this category included instances where young people had used coercion or trickery to gain sexual images of peers, where victims were forced into online sexual acts or where images initially shared freely by victims were then distributed more widely to peer groups.

43. In this study, **only a small majority of the cases were subject to any criminal action and in the majority of cases, there was no further action or support given to the children concerned.** This raises questions about the availability of prevention and early interventions that may be able to tackle early manifestations of problematic sexual behaviour before they potentially escalate.

Empirical evidence on children with lower-level of problematic sexual behaviours is severely lacking. This is a serious gap in the research base; basing policy responses to all children with harmful sexual behaviour on the basis of evidence derived from the most extreme cases is clearly not appropriate and does not seem to represent a constructive response to the prevention of harmful sexual behaviour.

44. It is also important to understand not just the nature of the sexual behaviours expressed by children, but also the context in which any expression of sexual behaviour in childhood takes place, not least because context may exert considerable influence over the child's behaviours. In previous studies, the emphasis has often been to identify the psychosocial characteristics and deficits of children engaging in harmful sexual behaviour. As such, the role of the environmental context in influencing children's behaviours has perhaps been under-emphasised by researchers to date.

45. The Australian Royal Commission (2017) suggests that one of the distinguishing factors about children's harmful sexual behaviours is that it is much **more contextually driven and influenced by environment and circumstances, when compared to adult sexual offending**, which is more reflective of underlying pathology and sexual deviance. In the ongoing study by Hackett and Butterby, the environmental context appeared to play in the sexual behaviours across the various categories of the continuum model. Specifically, of the 512 cases:

- ▶ 180 incidents (35%) took place in the child's or victim's bedroom;
- ▶ 94 incidents (18%) took place solely online;
- ▶ 83 incidents (16%) took place in a neighbourhood or public space;
- ▶ 58 incidents (11%) occurred in schools or school grounds; and
- ▶ 15 incidents (3%) happened in care home settings.

46. Harmful sexual behaviours occurring in neighbourhoods and public spaces often occurred in abandoned buildings and parks (often where young people gathered and consumed drugs or alcohol), outside shops, secluded woodland, playgrounds, tents and caravans.

47. Concurring with the work of the Australian Royal Commission, this raises questions about the way in which traditional responses to harmful sexual behaviour in childhood have been underpinned by notions of individual pathology. Here, the response has often been to treat the individual child, withdrawing them from their environment, for example placing them into another family or a residential setting whilst individual therapy is offered, but often changing little in the child's wider ecology. Such approaches may be required in cases at the extreme end of the continuum, but are likely to be unnecessary, ineffective and intrusive for children at the lower end of the continuum. A more contextual understanding of harmful sexual behaviour sees a child's environment and the influences they are subject to in their social contexts (e.g. peer group cultures) as significantly influencing and in some cases driving their sexual behaviours.

For the majority of children, sexual behaviours may not be reflective of individual pathology, but of problematic or abusive cultural norms. In other words, the behaviours are often circumstantial, rather than preferential. If this hypothesis is correct, then this means that treating the individual child is not necessarily the answer, so much as engaging and changing the child's environment. Few studies have really considered the contextual dynamics of harmful sexual behaviour in childhood before and the findings of the Australian Royal Commission have significant implications for how member states should respond to the issue, including moving to a more preventative approach, as discussed later in this report.

Part IV.

What is known about children and young people who display harmful sexual behaviours?

48. A range of studies have sought to describe the characteristics of children presenting with harmful sexual behaviours, the majority of which have reported data from the USA, UK, Australia and New Zealand. The largest demographic study published to date internationally is the US population-based epidemiological study with an overall sample size of over 13,000 'juvenile sexual offenders' (Finkelhor and colleagues, 2009). However, an increasing number of studies have emerged from other European contexts, including Sweden, the Netherlands, Germany, and Switzerland.⁶

49. However, that few studies describing groups of children and young people with sexually abusive behaviours replicate measures used by other studies and many tend to rely on retrospective case file analysis and subjective clinical judgement (Zolondek et al, 2001). This means that **a degree of caution is necessary in generalising from one group to another, particularly across cultural contexts.**

1. MALE ADOLESCENTS WHO SEXUALLY ABUSE OTHERS

50. Research evidence supports the view that **the vast majority of children engaging in sexually abusive behaviours are male adolescents,** even allowing for the under-reporting and the lack of services for girls with harmful sexual behaviours. For example, in Finkelhor and colleagues' (2009) large sample, 93% of all juvenile sexual offenders were male. Hackett et al., (2013) found that 97% (n = 676) of children and young people referred to nine UK services over a nine-year period as a result of their harmful sexual behaviours were male, with only 3% (n = 24) female.

51. Male adolescents with harmful sexual behaviours are typically portrayed as having a number of **social skills deficits**, a lack of sexual knowledge and high levels of social anxiety. The combination of low social competence, low self-esteem, emotional loneliness and feelings of sexual inadequacy can be a developmentally damaging mix of factors for some young people, leading them to problems in establishing appropriate intimate relationships and attempts to abusive sexual interactions with children.

52. While it is possible to identify some characteristics that appear to be particularly prevalent in the backgrounds of male adolescents with harmful sexual behaviours, such as **experiences of abuse, trauma and disrupted early attachment relationships**, they also comprise a very diverse group as far as their backgrounds, family contexts and causes of their behaviours are concerned. Indeed, it appears that male adolescents who sexually abuse have **no single defining profile and no one set of personality characteristics, family back-grounds, personal histories or conditions** (Chaffin and colleagues, 2002).

53. Although early studies assumed that young people with harmful sexual behaviours were typically in their mid-late teens, it is now recognised that the onset of puberty appears to be a peak time for the development of sexually abusive behaviours in male adolescents. In Finkelhor et al.'s study (2009), the age of children ranged from 6 to 17 years old, with 86% aged 12 and upwards. Vizard and colleagues (2007) found a mean age of 13.9 years old at the time of assessment. Across studies, it appears that the number of young people coming to the attention of professionals for harmful sexual behaviours increases sharply around the age of 12 years old and plateaus after the age of 14 (Finkelhor et al, 2009). **Early adolescence, then, is likely to be the peak age for the emergence of harmful sexual behaviours against younger children, whilst sexual offences committed by young people against other teenagers, by contrast, appears to peak in mid to late adolescence (Finkelhor et al, 2009)**. For some young people, it appears that the onset of puberty, with the significantly increased salience that it brings to sexual feelings and behaviours, is a trigger for previous conduct and interpersonal problems to become sexualised.

^{6.} Examples of studies include- Sweden: Edgardh and Ormstad, 2000; Långström and Grann, 2000; Kjellgren et al., 2006; 2010; the Netherlands: Bijleveld and Hendriks, 2003; Van Wijk et al., 2007; Lussier et al., 2012; Germany: Hosser and Bosold, 2006; Klein et al., 2012; Switzerland: Barra et al., 2017.

54. There may be number of subgroups within the total population of male adolescents presenting with harmful sexual behaviours, each of which has distinct needs. Effort has gone into the identification and differentiation of sub-groups of young people (Knight and Prentky, 1993) including distinctions made on the basis of personality differences in young people, sub-groups based on offence types, offending patterns and victim differences.

55. One of the most widely explored distinctions concerns the difference between male adolescents who abuse pre-pubescent children and those who victimise peers or adults. Adolescent males whose sexually abusive behaviour targets pre-pubescent children appear to be different from those who sexually offend against peers, though their behaviours are not entirely mutually exclusive. Compared with those who sexually offend against their peers, male adolescents who sexually victimise younger children tend to have under-developed levels of social competency and less peer sexual experience, but a lower level of general offending and conduct problems. They are more likely to abuse girls but nearly half target at least one male victim (CSOM, 1999). By contrast, adolescent males who sexually offend against their peers tend to show higher levels of general 'delinquency' and 'antisocial behaviours' as well as violence and non-sexual criminality (Parks, 2007). They overwhelmingly assault adolescent girls and adult women (CSOM, 1999). They are also more likely to offend in peer group or group-related contexts, including in some cases in gangs. One of the implications of this distinction is that young people across these groups may require substantially different service and intervention responses.

56. Research also suggests that **young people who 'specialise' in sexually abusing children** (i.e. whose sexually abusive behaviour is not accompanied by other forms of deviant and violent behaviour) **can be distinguished from 'generalists'** whose sexually abusive behaviours occur alongside other criminal and anti-social behaviours; generalist and specialist adolescent sexual offenders are very likely to follow different developmental trajectories. Generalist offenders seem to be in the majority and more at risk of other forms of future delinquency, whereas a minority of adolescent sexual offenders seem to be specialists who are at risk primarily for further sexual offending. Both therefore require distinct assessment measures and intervention approaches to ensure that practice responses are effective (Pullman and Seto, 2012).

57. A UK study investigated the differences in background characteristics of 300 young people with harmful sexual behaviours, finding that the majority (71%) could be categorised in one of three dominant background themes: 'abused', 'delinquent' or 'impaired'. The most frequent theme was 'impaired youth'⁷, which represented 88 cases (29%). This was closely followed by the 'abused youth' representing 85 cases (28%) and finally the 'delinquent youth', which represented 42 cases (14%). The study results in the proposition of three distinct "syndromes" that underlie harmful sexual behaviours in young people (Almond, Canter and Salfati, 2006):

- 'Abused' young people having experienced frequent physical and sexual abuse, should be classified as young people in need and are harming others as part of a response to their own abusive experiences. For these young people, the task for practitioners is to address the young person's experience of victimisation, issues of confusion over sexuality and sexual attraction to children, as well as focusing on the personal and situational factors that increase the likelihood of offending.
- 'Delinquent' young people do not 'specialise' in sexual offending, but their harmful sexual behaviours occur in conjunction with a wide range of other deviance, such as property offences, previous offences against a person, antisocial behaviour and fire-setting. These young people are therefore harming others as part of an overall pattern of delinquency; they also seem to have a broader propensity to violate the right of others, engage in other antisocial behaviour, and they are high risk for re-offending (Butler & Seto, 2002). Practitioners should therefore target general delinquency risk factors with this group that address the individual, familial, and social influences on their antisocial behaviour, as well as assisting with any drug and alcohol problems.
- Young people in the 'impaired' group represent a wide continuum including emotional, psychological and physical impairment, including speech or hearing impediments, behavioural problems, educational difficulties, ADHD⁸ and learning disabilities. Practitioners need to be aware of the enormous variation in socio-emotional, cognitive and physical development between youths of the same age. Specialist assessment frameworks are required for these young people that can identify problems with general literacy, speech and communication deficits, conceptual understanding and suggestibility. Practitioners may also need to improve these young people's social skills as characteristics within this impaired theme included poor social skills, low self-esteem, bullying and social isolation.

^{7.} This classification is taken from the academic study and does not reflect the official Council of Europe language.

^{8.} Attention deficit hyperactivity disorder.

2. PRE-PUBESCENT CHILDREN WITH SEXUAL BEHAVIOUR PROBLEMS

58. Whilst much research has focused on adolescent male sexual offenders in their mid to late teens, as reflected above, reports from service providers indicate that **the average age of children being referred for therapeutic intervention as a result of their sexual behaviour is dropping** and that **a significant minority of referrals concern children in their pre-pubescent stage of development** (Hackett et al, 2005; Smith et al., 2014).

59. Whilst there is no population-based data on the incidence or prevalence of sexual behaviour problems in pre-pubescent children, Finkelhor and colleagues (2009) found in their sample of 13,471 children and young people with sexually abusive behaviours that 16% of children were under the age of twelve. It is, not known whether increases in the number of pre-pubescent children with sexual behaviour problems being referred to professionals represents an increase in the incidence of such behaviours, or whether this is a consequence of changing definitions, increased professional awareness and more extensive reporting (ATSA, 2006).

60. Like their adolescent counterparts, pre-adolescent children with sexual behaviour problems are a diverse group who display a wide range of problematic sexual behaviours that are beyond what is considered developmentally normative for their age. Such children constitute a different population to adolescents with harmful sexual behaviours, given the underlying causes and nature of the behaviours, their developmental histories and their legal status (Hackett, 2004).

61. Significantly less is known about pre-adolescent children with sexual behaviour problems than about adolescents with harmful sexual behaviours and **research into younger children remains in its infancy**. A lack of consensus was found about what constituted normal and inappropriate sexual behaviours for pre-pubescent children in a sample of professionals who were experienced in this area of work (Vosmer et al., 2009). While professionals' views were informed by the professional literature and by their personal values, **the lack of empirical data to draw upon made it difficult for them to make decisions in practice.**

62. Young children may engage in a range of normative 'sexual' behaviours. Although it has been commonly assumed that children are 'asexual', studies have found that even preschool aged children exhibit certain sexual behaviours (Davies, Glaser & Kossoff, 2000). A wide variation exists among children in this respect, and gender and cultural differences are significant (Fitzpatrick & Deehan, 1995; Larsson & Svedin, 2001, 2002). In addition, cultural context exerts a significant influence upon which sexual behaviours are perceived consequently by adults as normal or problematic (De Graaf & Rademakers, 2006).

63. Whilst pre-pubescent children's behaviours are often referred to as 'sexual', the intentions and motivations for these behaviours are largely unconnected to sexual gratification and do not have sexual meaning for children as they do for both adolescents and adults (Chaffin et al, 2002). Normative sexual behaviours between children are usually spontaneous, mutual and consensual in nature. Such behaviours early in childhood are largely exploratory and are part of the developing child's normal curiosity about their own and other people's bodies. As the developing child satisfies this sense of curiosity and develops more knowledge about social expectations and appropriateness of such behaviours, these behaviours may diminish in middle childhood before emerging strongly following the onset of puberty.

64. By contrast, sexual behaviour problems displayed by pre-adolescent children go beyond what might be developmentally expected or socially acceptable. It has been suggested that a pre-pubescent child's sexual behaviour should be considered problematic if it (Chaffin et al., 2002, p. 208):

- occurs at a frequency greater than would be developmentally expected;
- interferes with the child's development;
- occurs with coercion, intimidation, or force;
- is associated with emotional distress;
- > occurs between children of divergent ages or developmental abilities; or
- ▶ repeatedly recurs in secrecy after intervention by caregivers.
- 65. Others (Vosmer et al., 2009) distinguish between children's problematic sexual behaviours as:
 - self-directed (e.g. 'compulsive' masturbation)
 - non-contact (e.g. 'exposure', sexual talk) and
 - ▶ contact behaviours (e.g. touching others, penetrating others against their will).

66. Evidence from retrospective studies into adolescents who present with harmful sexual behaviours often highlight the development of earlier, pre-adolescent sexual behaviour problems that grow in intensity and frequency following the onset of puberty. For example, in Hackett et al.'s (2013) review of 700 UK cases, the authors noted how, in a substantial proportion of case files, there were recorded accounts of unaddressed sexual behaviour problems in the earlier childhoods of many adolescents who subsequently went on to commit more serious and intrusive acts of sexual abuse.

3. GIRLS WITH HARMFUL SEXUAL BEHAVIOURS

67. While there is increasing recognition of the small proportion of teenage girls who sexually abuse others, empirical studies are rare. A number of authors have considered why there is less reporting of sexual abuse by both adult and younger females when compared to males (Hickey et al. 2008; McCartan et al. 2011). This may reflect either genuinely low rates of perpetration by females, or a tendency to deny or minimise such abuse because of cultural norms and attitudes leading to assumptions that females are incapable of such behaviour and that their primary status is that of a victim: consequently, any abusive behaviours are downplayed as 'play' or 'experimental'. Nonetheless, **studies have consistently reported that sexual abuse by girls remains a very small proportion of the total of sexual abuse by children**, ranging from 2.6% up to between 8 and 12%, depending on the study cited (Ryan et al. 1996; Kubik et al. 2003; Taylor 2003; Johansson-Love & Fremouw 2005; Hickey et al. 2008; McCartan et al. 2011).

68. Literature focusing specifically on the characteristics and circumstances of female adolescents with harmful sexual behaviours is limited. The samples studies tend to represent young female abusers who have been convicted of a sexual offence or who are involved with specialist community or residential facilities because of the seriousness of their sexual and other behavioural problems. This means that **caution should be applied about the limited existing data on female adolescents with harmful sexual behaviours, as it may not represent the wider population of girls with such behaviours.**

69. Nonetheless, the existing data suggests that as a group, girls with abusive sexual behaviours **come from particularly chaotic and dysfunctional family backgrounds, with higher levels of sexual victimisation than males, higher levels of other forms of abuse, frequent exposure to family violence and often very problematic relationships with parents.** In common with male adolescents with harmful sexual behaviours, female adolescents are **often reported to have difficulties in school** and to have relatively high levels of learning difficulties (Scott &Telford 2006; McCartan et al. 2011).

70. Comparing adolescent females with age-matched adolescent males with sex offence histories, few differences were found between the groups in terms of other antisocial behaviours and other characteristics, except that the females had experienced more severe and pervasive abuse compared with males (Kubik et al., 2003). It is possible, therefore, that **the trauma of their own victimisation may have particular relevance in understanding the behaviour and treatment needs of female adolescents with harmful sexual behaviours** (Strickland 2008).

71. A 2015 study reports on a sample of 24 girls who were referred because of harmful sexual behaviours, comparing them to boys in a larger sample. The youngest female referral age was 8 years, the oldest 16 years with a mean age at referral of 12.3 years. There were two peak ages for referral amongst the female group at 10 and 13 years. Compared with the boys in their sample, young females were likely to be referred at a younger age and they were much less likely to have any criminal convictions at the point of referral. The also had higher rates of sexual victimisation in their histories and they tended to have fewer victims drawn from a narrower age range. However, girls displayed similar kinds of sexually abusive behaviours as boys. In most cases, their victims were known to them, whether related or not. Rates of sexual violence or the use of physical force during the commission of the abuse was relatively rare (Masson et al., 2015).

Overall, it appears from the few empirical studies able to comment on this issue, that a small proportion of all young people with harmful sexual behaviours are female adolescents and that they may have backgrounds which differentiate them from their male adolescent abuser counterparts. This would call for an approach in practice which acknowledges their difference and, in particular, works to directly address young women's unresolved victimisation histories, as these seem to be so significant in the development of their harmful sexual behaviours.

4. YOUNG PEOPLE WITH INTELLECTUAL DISABILITIES WHO PRESENT WITH HARMFUL SEXUAL BEHAVIOURS

72. One of the key changes in the response to harmful sexual behaviour over the last decade has been the rapid increase in the number of young people with intellectual disabilities (often also referred to as 'learning disabilities') being identified and referred for intervention. For example, in a 2013 study, **38% of the sample of 700 young people with harmful sexual behaviours were identified as intellectually disabled** (Hackett et al., 2013). However, this increase in the number of referrals is not, as yet, matched by the development of appropriately tailored professional responses to this particular service user group. It is of concern that children and young people with intellectual disabilities may continue to be overlooked in policy and research terms and that **their distinct needs may be unmet through the provision of generic interventions** for the broader non-disabled population of young people with harmful sexual behaviours.

73. A study in New Zealand examined the demographic and abuse characteristics of 24 adolescent sexual offenders with 'special needs' who were compared with a group of 131 male adolescent sexual offenders without such needs (Fortune and Lambie, 2004). Those with special needs had high levels of all forms of abuse in their backgrounds, including significantly higher rates of sexual and physical abuse and more social skills deficits than their non-disabled counterparts. The 'special needs' sexual offenders were more likely to have excessive behavioural problems, especially in the areas of social functioning, thought processing and attention.

74. In terms of behaviours and abuse dynamics, there is some support for a view that the sexually abusive behaviours of young people with intellectual disabilities are **often less sophisticated**, **use fewer grooming strategies and are more opportunistic** when compared to non-disabled groups (Timms and Goreczny, 2002; O'Callaghan, 1998). It was further found that young people with learning disabilities did engage in 'nuisance' behaviours, such as indecent exposure, but they also engaged in a wide range of offence behaviours involving trickery and coercion. Those without learning disabilities, however, exhibited an even wider range of offence behaviours (Almond and Giles, 2008).

75. Additionally, young people with learning disabilities who commit sexually abusive acts seem to be **often unaware of the social taboos existing around sexual behaviours** (Timms and Goreczny, 2002). Some young people with learning disabilities may relate on a psychosocial level to younger children whose functional age is similar to theirs (O'Callaghan, 1998). Such sexual behaviours in which the person initiating the sexually abusive interaction does not understand the nature of consent or the impact of the behaviour on others are also described as 'abuse without abuser' (Fairburn and colleagues). In this context, **the persistent lack of appropriate sexuality education and the lack of appropriate opportunities for sexual relationships and sexual expression, may be important** amongst the root causes of sexual aggression in this group of young people.

5. YOUNG PEOPLE WHO COMMIT SEXUAL OFFENCES FACILITATED BY INFORMATION AND COMMUNICATION TECHNOLOGIES

76. Children now frequently engage in sexual behaviours online, via social media and through the means of technology. This is entirely unsurprising in view of the important place that the internet and social media now play in children's lives in most Western societies. Whilst adults may still make distinctions between 'online' and 'real world' contexts, children often seamlessly move between these both spaces. According to findings by the Safer Internet Centre (2020), almost half (49%) of young people aged 8-17 today feel that their internet browsing activities impact their offline personalities, forming an essential part of who they are in the 'real world'. 54% said they would feel lost, confused, or like a part of them was missing if their online profiles were to be taken down. A further 38% felt they were more comfortable in themselves online and considered the internet as a space where they are able to experiment, explore and grow. It is unsurprising then that these functions of online experimentation and exploration also include sexual identity and behaviour.

77. Young people frequently access online pornography, engage in 'sexting' (the sending or receiving of a sexually explicit text, images or videos on a mobile device) and use social media to communicate about sex with individuals both known and unknown to them. There are legitimate concerns about the impact of early sexualisation of children through exposure to developmentally inappropriate materials online and about the potential for young people to be harmed and exploited through their online behaviours. The need for education for both children and parents on these issues is clear, with the campaigns and support services provided by Child Line excellent examples of positive responses to these challenges.

78. Children's online sexual behaviours range from those that are developmentally appropriate and reflect healthy sexual interests, to others that are problematic and put the child engaging in the behaviour at risk, to others that are highly abusive and victimise others. It is important to make these distinctions, not least because **legislation has, in some jurisdictions, criminalised children's online sexual behaviours**, not necessarily because of the nature of the sexual behaviour itself, but because of the means by which the behaviour is communicated online. For example, following this case, a UK All-Party Parliamentary Group for Children in 2015 argued that crime recording rules should be adapted so children are not routinely criminalised for sexting⁹. In their investigation of the issue, the Group found that police and headteachers had raised concerns about children and young people being issued with out-of-court disposals "simply for exhibiting behaviours associated with growing up or 'experimental' behaviour, such as sexting". This position is also consistent with the position adopted by the Lanzarote Committee's on children and self-generated sexual content¹⁰.

79. On the other end of the continuum, it is clear that online sexual offending is a serious issue. Such offending includes the viewing, trading or production of child abuse imagery online or the offender using the internet and social media platforms to groom and make contact with vulnerable children for inappropriate sexual interactions. Criminal justice data suggest there have been significant increases in the number of cases of internet sexual offending brought to the attention of law enforcement agencies in the US and the UK (ATSA, 2010; CEOP 2012) as well as an increase in the number of referrals of such offenders for treatment as a result of these behaviours. The predominant emphasis of work in this area to date has, however, concerned adult offenders and their targeting of children online.

80. There has been relatively little published research about the incidence, characteristics, motivations and needs of children and young people who engage in technology facilitated harmful sexual behaviour. Hollis and Belton (2017) found that almost half (46%) of the children and young people being assessed for the NSPCC's specialist HSB 'Turn the Page' service had displayed some form of technology-assisted harmful sexual behaviour (TA-HSB), yet it was rare for this to occur in the absence of offline HSB (only 7 per cent). They further analysed data on a sample of 91 adolescent males with technology assisted behaviours. Such behaviours were diverse. The possession, making or distribution of indecent images of children was the most common form of TA-HSB. Other behaviours included: 'sexting'; the developmentally inappropriate use of pornography (e.g. illegal pornography); sexual harassment and inciting sexual activity via electronic messaging; grooming; and exposing other children/young people to pornography.

81. One of few studies internationally examining the circumstances of young people who come to the attention of services because of their online sexual behaviours, described a UK sample of seven male adolescents referred for downloading abusive images of children and compared them to a larger group of young people who had engaged in contact sexual offences (Moultrie, 2006). The number of abuse images of which the young men were found in possession varied from fifteen to 'several hundred'. The majority were also charged with distribution, either sending images via email or making them available to others on 'peer to peer' networks. Ages on referral ranged from 13-16 years. Compared with the larger group of contact offenders, the downloader group presented with little evidence of abuse or trauma in their backgrounds, tended to come from stable and economically advantaged family backgrounds and were achieving well educationally. They presented with adequate social skills, though four out of seven were socially isolated or found it hard to engage with peers. Approximately half of the young people stated they had initially used the internet to view adult pornography or began using chatrooms to explore their sexual orientation. Conversations with others became increasingly sexual and over time and turned to younger adolescents and children. It appears that for these male adolescents, exposure to online material and contacts provided a stimulus for the development of inappropriate sexual interests, attitudes and behaviours in the offline world. Five out of the seven downloaders admitted to sexual arousal to children they knew. Two of these young men were also known to have abused children known to them in their family or community.

The demographic profiles of adolescent internet offenders do not seem to fit easily with those young people with harmful sexual behaviours with whom professionals are routinely involved. Researchers caution against the inappropriate labelling of such young people as 'victim' or 'perpetrator' and advocate the development of specific strategies and interventions to address their needs and risks.

^{9.} See: https://www.theguardian.com/society/2015/nov/30/children-should-not-be-criminalised-for-sexting-says-report.

^{10.} See the Lanzarote Committee's Opinion on child sexually suggestive or explicit images and/or videos generated, shared and received by children and Recommendations II-6, II-8 and II-9 of its 2022 implementation report on the protection of children against sexual exploitation and sexual abuse facilitated by information and communication technologies (ICTs): addressing the challenges raised by child self-generated sexual images and/or videos (CSGSIV).

6. YOUNG PEOPLE WHO SEXUALLY ABUSE OTHERS IN THE CONTEXT OF GROUPS AND GANGS

82. As highlighted in the review of current cases in Section 2.1 above, most harmful sexual behaviour by young people occurs in the environment of the family, with victims known to the perpetrator and therefore frequently in a context of secrecy and isolation. This has been termed 'single perpetrator' sexual abuse. However, recent attention has been given to 'multiple perpetrator' abuse situations where young people present with harmful sexual behaviours in peer groups or networks.

83. A two-year inquiry into the nature of child sexual exploitation in gangs and groups convened by the Office of the Children's Commissioner in England (Berelowitz et al., 2013) highlighted nearly 2,500 known victims of child sexual exploitation in gangs and groups, with a further 16,500 children at risk of victimisation. 29% of the known cases concerned peer-on-peer exploitation where the perpetrators were under the age of 19, with the youngest being 12 years old. Compared with single perpetrator sexual violence, the study suggests that **group-based sexual offending is committed more frequently by offenders in their teens and early twenties.** Their harmful sexual behaviour was diverse and included offenders with higher group status ordering younger members of the group to offend and offenders instigating sexual abuse in which other members of the group then took part. It also appears that **multiple perpetrator sexual abuse involves greater levels of physical violence.** The Inquiry highlighted examples of sexual bullying and assault in schools or in public places within neighbourhoods. It found 433 cases of gang-associated child sexual exploitation and the majority of these cases concerned peer-on-peer, as opposed to adult-on-child perpetration.

84. Through interviews and focus groups with 188 young people, a 2013 study found **significant levels of sexual victimisation within gang environments** (Beckett and colleagues, 2013). Sexual violence was mostly perpetrated by adolescent boys against adolescent girls with most incidents taking place between young people known to one another in the gang context. The range of behaviours included pressuring and coercing adolescent girls to have sex, sex being used in return for goods, status or protection in the gang, individual and multiple perpetrator rape, or adolescent girls being exploited to have sex with gang members in order to gain group membership. Young people involved in such gang related sexual exploitation and violence rarely reported their experiences or sought access to any formal support service. Many of these young people viewed sexual violence as normal and inevitable. The study also showed the **often-blurred boundaries between young people's experiences of being either a victim or a perpetrator of sexual violence, with many young people experiencing both.**

7. FAMILIES OF YOUNG PEOPLE WITH HARMFUL SEXUAL BEHAVIOURS

85. Families of young people with sexually abusive behaviours are widely described in the literature as multiply troubled and dysfunctional. In a study examining the families of intrafamilial adolescent sex offenders attending a community-based treatment programme the families were characterised as disorganised, uncommunicative, adversarial and conflict-ridden (Thornton and colleagues, 2008). The findings seemed to emphasise the need for interventions to target parents and families as well as the young person who has displayed the harmful sexual behaviour.

86. Yoder et al. (2016) proposed that the family systems of young people with harmful sexual behaviours may exist on continuum from 'open' to 'closed'. In their model, open family systems have poor sexual boundaries, disorganized environments, and tend to minimize any sexual abuse. On the other hand, closed family systems are highly controlled, tend to construct sex and sexuality as taboo, have rigid rules, enmeshed relationships, and overt denial of sexual abuse. The authors propose that children and young people across both family system types are highly influenced by their family contexts and as a result, may develop distorted perceptions of sexuality and feel protective of their family system as a result.

87. Parents are likely to experience a range of emotional responses following their discovery of their child's abusive behaviours which means that their usual parenting competence and resources are further undermined. In an Irish study, semi-structured interviews with parents covering their responses to the discovery of their son's sexually abusive behaviour showed that parents experienced a process which included shock, confusion, self-blame, guilt, anger and sadness (Duane et al., 2002). These powerful emotions were experienced in a different order and to different levels of intensity by parents, but shock, confusion, disbelief and minimisation appeared to be common reactions. Disbelief and minimisation in relation to their child's behaviours was often a defence mechanism which served to protect parents from the negative personal implications of total acceptance of their child's actions.

88. Hackett and colleagues (2012) investigated the nature and impact of parental responses to their child's harmful sexual behaviours in 117 cases. Parental responses were varied, ranging from being entirely supportive of the child, through to ambivalence and uncertainty and, at the other end of the continuum, to outright rejection. Parents were more likely to be supportive when their child's victims were extra-familial and condemnatory than when the victims were intra-familial. The need to engage with parents of children who have displayed harmful sexual behaviours is therefore indicated strongly by the few specific studies of families that currently exist.

While families of children and young people with sexually abusive behaviours have been shown to have a wide range of needs and problems, attention should also be given to identifying and building upon family strengths and competencies. The child welfare and criminal justice system often makes most demands of parents at a time when they are least able to meet them and is prone too easy to 'write off' parents as failing or label them simply as 'in denial' in such situations (Hackett, 2004). Finding out about the sexual abuse can be an isolating and profoundly difficult experience for parents and may lead to secondary post-traumatic responses. Practical advice, for example on how to monitor situations at home, is often necessary.

8. WHAT IS KNOWN ABOUT THE IMPACT OF CHILDREN'S HARMFUL SEXUAL BEHAVIOURS?

89. The Australian Royal Commission (2017) report into the issue of harmful sexual behaviours in childhood provides the most significant and comprehensive attempt yet to describe the experiences of survivors who were sexually abused by other children during their childhoods.

90. The Royal Commission took evidence from 1,129 survivors who had been abused by a child or children, mainly in an institutional context. Survivors informed the Commission of the **severe and complex effects that their abuse by another child had had on their lives**, including the presence of suicidal thoughts and suicide attempts; they also reported **significant impacts on secondary victims**, **such as family and friends**. Survivors and their immediate families talked about their shock, grief and distress. The families of the child who had sexually abused another child were also often be affected by the abuse, including experiencing shame and stigma associated with their children's behaviours.

91. The Australian Royal Commission outlines a number of ways in which adolescent perpetrated sexual abuse differs from adult sexual offending, many of which have been outlined in the previous sections; it also found that in the majority of cases the harmful sexual behaviour perpetrated by young people was contextually driven or influenced, rather than being reflective of underlying abusive pathology. A higher proportion of survivors also reported the harm was caused by a group of children rather than an individual, compared with survivors of adult-perpetrated sexual abuse. However, the important message from the Commission was that, although the nature of the abuse was different, **the impacts of child sexual abuse by children were very similar to those brought about by adult-perpetrated child sexual abuse**.

92. Various studies found a substantial effect of child sexual abuse on post-traumatic stress, depression, suicide, sexual promiscuity, sexual perpetration and academic achievement (Paolucci and colleagues, 2001) or have **emphasised the importance of contextual and environmental factors in mediating negative out-comes for sexually abused children** (Skuse et al, 1998).

Part V. Causes and factors that may contribute to harmful sexual behaviours

93. Adult sexual offences may be driven by a range of underlying individual characteristics, such as a fixed sexual interest in children or cognitive distortions that allow the perpetrator to rationalise their abusive behaviour. In contrast, there is evidence to suggest that children's harmful sexual behaviours are more likely to result from their context or situation, as distinct from personal sexual motivations.

94. A number of adverse experiences have been identified as common to cohorts of children receiving interventions for harmful sexual behaviour. These common experiences include prior sexual or physical abuse, exposure to family violence, interpersonal difficulties, and other influences, such as exposure to and consumption of pornography (Australian Royal Commission, 2017). The presence of any one or more of these risk factors in a young person's life cannot be seen as predictive of future sexually abusive behaviour. However, such personal risk factors may interact with broader risk factors in the child's environment adding to the possibility that the child will exhibit harmful sexual behaviours.

95. Therefore, it is now recognised that **there is no one simple 'cause' for harmful sexual behaviour in childhood.** Rather, it is likely that a complex range of bio-socio-cultural 'pathways' are involved. In other words, children's interest in sex constitutes a natural part of their biological development, but the expression of those interests is shaped significantly by the particular social factors they are exposed to, for example the models of parenting and care they have experienced, as well as the influence of their peer and intimate partner relationships. As such, **social factors (such as family, residential and school environments, peer influences)** may exert a protective influence leading to the positive expression of healthy sexual behaviours or they may present risks to children making it more likely that their sexual interests are expressed in ways that are harmful towards self or others. The **wider cultural context** is also important in giving meaning to any expression of sexual behaviour as sexual norms, attitudes and laws vary not only between cultures but also over time.

96. McKibbin and colleagues (2023) reviewed existing research to examine the 'pathways' or influences on children before the onset of their harmful sexual behaviours. Forty-three papers were included in their scoping review and subsequently ten pathways to onset were identified from the various studies analysed. In order of the frequency by which the pathways were referenced in the various studies from which they were developed (from highly common to least common), these are:

- Child sexual abuse victimization;
- Physical and emotional abuse;
- Living with domestic and family violence;
- Disrupted attachments;
- Sexual arousal;
- "Antisociality;"
- Pornography use;
- Inadequate sexual boundaries;
- Sexual attraction to children; and
- ► Hypermasculinity.

97. For each of these 'pathways' the authors propose that the original risk factor or 'driver' (for example, an experience of sexual victimisation) is amplified through subsequent experiences or 'amplifiers' that make the onset of harmful sexual behaviour more likely.

98. According to this model, it is plausible that the more personal and environmental risk factors are present, the more likely it is that a child will follow one or more of these 'pathways' into harmful sexual behaviour. Core risk factors identified from research to date are considered below.

1. ATTACHMENT AND FAMILY PROBLEMS

99. Studies have consistently found that a high proportion of children have had extensive prior involvement with health and social care professionals prior to the emergence of their harmful sexual behaviours, as well as extensive histories of adversity, loss, discontinuity of care and insecure attachments. Theorists have proposed the importance of attachment difficulties in the development of harmful sexual behaviours as well as the role of attachment-based interventions designed to challenge such behaviours (Rich, 2006; Longo et al., 2013; Creedon, 2013). However, research has not yet directly determined the presence or absence of secure attachment relationships in distinguishing those individuals who will engage in harmful sexual behaviours from those who do not (Creedon, 2013). However, many models which seek to explain the development of harmful sexual behavioural self-regulation, then the presence of attachment insecurity can be seen as a risk factor in the development of risky or harmful sexual behaviour.

2. PRIOR SEXUAL VICTIMISATION

100. Prior sexual victimisation has been a consistent finding in studies of young people who sexually abuse others. In their sample of 700 cases, Hackett and colleagues (2013) found that evidence in 50% of cases that male adolescents presenting with harmful sexual behaviours had themselves been sexually victimised. Rates of sexual victimisation in the smaller sub sample of 24 female adolescents was even higher at 69%. In younger children with problematic sexual behaviours, the rates of prior sexual victimisation are particularly high, as already shown by earlier studies where 93% of girls and 78% of boys aged 6-12 years with developmentally unexpected sexual behaviours had been found to have histories of prior sexual victimisation (Gray and colleagues, 1999). There is also evidence to suggest that the younger the child being identified for sexual behaviour problems, the more likely it is that he or she has been sexually abused.

101. A 2011 study examining the onset of harmful sexual behaviours in a sample of 27 boys who had a recorded onset of sexually harmful behaviour before the age of 10 years old, found that a family history of cross-generational harm to children and a parental experience of unresolved harm in childhood generated inconsistent and insensitive parenting that was linked to high levels of maltreatment and insecurity of attachment in children. Sexualised reactions by the boys to their very high level of sexual victimisation were **not responded to in a timely or appropriate way by parents, other caregivers or professionals** so that sexually harmful behaviour continued without intervention for a significant period Hawkes (2011).

102. It is therefore reasonable to conclude that, for some children, there is a strong element of **replication of their own experiences of sexual abuse in the expression of their harmful sexual behaviours**. In their empirical review of a sample of 74 adolescent male sex offenders with histories of sexual victimisation, Veneziano et al (2000) found close parallels between young people's own abuse characteristics and their subsequent sexually aggressive behaviours. In particular, they found that male adolescents who were themselves abused under the age of 5 were twice as likely to select victims who are younger than 5. Those who were abused by males were also twice as likely to abuse males themselves.

103. More significantly, they found a close correlation between types of victimisation experience and types of abusive behaviour. Male adolescents who had experienced anal abuse as victims were 15 times more likely to anally abuse their own victims than adolescents who had not been abused in this way. Similarly, if their own abuse had involved fondling, they were seven times more likely to abuse their victims in this way. Moreover, many sexually aggressive adolescents are highly traumatised and trauma becomes an important and relevant factor in treating child and adolescent sexual offenders' (Burton, 2000, p45).

104. At the same time, a 2009 review confirms the **lack of a simple causal explanation for the development of problematic sexual behaviours in younger children**, highlighting instead the dynamic relationships among risk factors both within and across ecological domains (e.g. family, school, peer group, community and wider environment) in children's lives. More research appears to be needed on factors such as gender, temperament and cognitive functioning that are likely to be critical in understanding the development and persistence of problematic sexual behaviours in childhood, given that these factors are implicated in the development of other forms of child psychopathology, as well as on the impact of peer groups, schools and neighbourhoods in influencing the development of problematic sexual behaviours in pre-adolescent children (Elkovitch et al., 2009). The evidence suggests that by no means all children with harmful sexual behaviours have themselves been sexually abused by others. Even where this is the case, the sexual abuse experience alone may be a poor single explanation for why a young person goes on to victimise others. Nonetheless there is evidence of a sub-group of young people who have such a dual sexual abuse experience (Bentovim, 2002).

3. PHYSICAL ABUSE, NEGLECT AND EXPOSURE TO FAMILY VIOLENCE

105. Research and practitioner literature indicate that **children who have exhibited harmful sexual behaviours have often experienced physical abuse** prior to exhibiting their sexual behaviours. Hackett et al. (2013) found that two-thirds of the children and young people in their sample were known to have experienced at least one form of abuse or trauma, including physical abuse, emotional abuse, severe neglect, parental rejection, family breakdown and conflict, domestic violence, and parental drug and alcohol abuse. In an Australian study of 420 young people who had sexually abused another child, almost 95 per cent had been victims of physical abuse or had witnessed family violence prior to their harmful sexual behaviour (Flanagan, cited Australian Royal Commission, 2017). Child neglect has also been identified as one of the most significant pre-existing factors for juvenile involvement in all types of criminal activity (Australian Royal Commission, 2017). In an earlier study of 127 younger children who engaged in 'developmentally unexpected sexual behaviours' in the United States, 87% of children reported that they had seen their caregiver behave violently towards a partner (Gray and colleagues, 1999).

106. It has been suggested that being exposed to family violence provides children with 'dominant and gendered scripts for how they are expected to be in the world' (Australian Royal Commission, 2017). Trauma and exposure to persistent stressors may impact on a child's neurobiology, leading to developmental problems that can include attachment difficulties, academic problems, poor peer relationships, developmental delays, and significant deficits in self-regulatory functioning and inhibitory control (Creedon, 2013, p.13). Prolonged exposure to multiple stressors and adversities is linked to increased developmental damage.

107. Whilst not every child or young person with harmful sexual behaviours has experienced prior abuse, those who present the greatest level of concerns and risk for future offending tend to be adolescents who have experienced significant levels of abuse, neglect or exposure to family violence.

4. EXPOSURE TO PORNOGRAPHY AND LACK OF SEXUALITY EDUCATION

108. Children across member states have considerable exposure and access to pornography, with the suggestion that the average age of first exposure to pornography in Western societies is 11 years old, with children under the age of 10 years old accounting for 20% of all pornography consumption (Enson, 2017). There are indications that the proliferation of pornographic material may be 'hypersexualising' children (Enson, 2017) and is significantly affecting their sexual attitudes and behaviours (Shlonsky et al., 2017). Studies have demonstrated, among other things, that online pornography use is related to a stronger endorsement of permissive and recreational attitudes toward sex, and to **earlier and more advanced experience of sexual behaviour in childhood** (Owens, Behun, Manning, & Reid, 2012). A Dutch study, investigating the development over time of adolescents' pornography use and their sexual attitudes and behaviour found that for boys, more than girls, exposure to pornography correlated with increased permissive sexual attitudes and sexual behaviour (Doornwaard et al., 2015).

109. Not all children exposed to pornography will react in sexually *abusive* ways. However, a study that compared the pornography exposure of 283 male adolescent sexual abusers against that of 170 delinquent young people who were not sexual offenders found that adolescents who sexually abused reported more exposure to pornography than those who engaged in non-sexual crimes (Evertsz and Miller, 2012). Frequent viewing of adult pornography including violent elements has also been linked to sexually coercive behaviour by boys in intimate relationships. A study of 4,564 children aged between 14 and 17 years in five European countries concluded that, for boys, regularly watching pornography and sending or receiving sexual images or messages was associated with an increased probability of them being sexually coercive (cited Shlonsky et al., 2017, p. 73). Overall, those exposed to violent, sexually explicit material are almost six times more likely to display sexually aggressive behaviour than those who do not view such material (Shlonsky et al., 2017).

110. The Children's Commissioner for England (2023) has recently published a report into pornography's influence on harmful sexual behaviour in children in England. This report highlights how sexual scripts are presented through pornography such as impersonality of sex, aggression, female objectification and male

dominance are affecting children and young people's perception of what a healthy relationship is. The report surveyed young people aged 16-21 and found that many thought that physical aggression was an expected part of sex. Respondents to the survey were more likely than not to state that girls expect or enjoy sex involving physical aggression, such as strangulation or slapping.

111. In addition, the Children's Commissioner's (2023) report included an in-depth analysis of a number of interviews undertaken with young people who had come to the attention of the police because of harmful sexual behaviours. In 50% of these cases of child, the interviews included words referring to at least one specific act of sexual violence commonly seen in pornography with instances of both police and children drawing direct links between the incident of abuse they had been accused of and the young person's exposure to pornography.

112. Children, it seems, are being increasingly sexualised through pornography, with exposure to themes on 'mainstream' pornographic sites that actively depict abuse and violence, such as 'incest' and 'humiliation/ degradation'. In this way, pornography is proving to be not just a poor sex educator for children but can be seen to be encouraging abuse related behaviours at a developmental stage when many children have no other sexual experiences or information to counterbalance its influence. Researchers conclude that:

"given their limited real-life experience, it is important that youth are taught about the specific, one-sided portrayal of sexuality in [pornography]. As the Internet has become an integral part of adolescents' lives and a potentially powerful socializing agent in many domains, parents and teachers have the important task of educating adolescents about safe Internet use, the content they may encounter online, and how to put that content into perspective." (Doornwaard et al., 2015, p. 1486)

113. Coupled with the above, studies have identified a lack, or an inappropriate level, of sexual knowledge and sexuality education as a feature of children who have exhibited harmful sexual behaviours. As Elizabeth Letourneau, expert to the Australian Royal Commission stated:

"Children often don't know that what they're doing is wrong. We do a poor job – and when I say 'we' I mean adults in general, and in virtually every country – we do a really poor job of explaining to children what are the rules of the road as they begin to become sexual." (Australian Royal Commission, 2017, p.77)

The Royal Commission concluded that sexuality education and sexual abuse prevention education should be universally accessible to all children; it should be culturally safe, appropriately tailored and developmentally appropriate should include content on consent, equality and coercion.

5. MASCULINITY AND GENDER

114. Despite the consistency of findings on the gendered nature of adolescents demonstrating sexually abusive behaviours, researchers have not yet been able to explain conclusively the processes behind this gender discrepancy. Some authors suggest that this bias towards males can be accounted for in part as a result of the problematic socialisation of males in Western societies (for example, Calder, 2001), with sexual abuse by males representing a sexualised form of the broader oppression of women and children. Indeed, sexual violence predominantly affects women and girls, stemming from unequal power relations that place women in a subordinate position (Article 3 – Istanbul Convention)¹¹. Other authors suggest that neurobiological differences play a significant role in explaining the different level of sexual violence demonstrated between males and females (Bradford, 2000). Hormonal differences between males and females, particularly the role of the male hormone testosterone, have been proposed as an explanation for the greater propensity of males to aggression than females, although the evidence underpinning this proposal is far from clear-cut. Other authors have sought to explain the gender bias towards males within abuser samples as a consequence of the differential response to trauma in males and females. It has been suggested that males are more likely to externalise their trauma through aggression directed towards others, while females are more likely to internalise their feelings, for example through self-harm (Gonsiorek et al, 1994).

115. The reasons behind the overwhelmingly male nature of sexual violence are therefore likely to comprise a complex interplay of factors. The evidence would appear to support a view that human aggression and its expression in violent form results from the interaction between biological and social influences. The existence

^{11.} Council of Europe Convention on preventing and combating violence against women and domestic violence, "Istanbul Convention" (CETS No. 210), 2014.

of a relatively low number of young women who sexually abuse others does not invalidate this perspective, not least because many of these young women (as discussed above) have themselves been sexually abused by males.

Harmful sexual behaviour is strongly related to the problem of abusive masculinity and addressing the way in which misuse of male power is normalised in society should be a task of primary prevention strategies to prevent violence and sexual abuse on a societal level.

6. ENVIRONMENTAL AND INSTITUTIONAL FACTORS

116. The above section has focused on some of the factors that may contribute to the development of harmful sexual behaviours at an individual and family level. However, as noted throughout this report, harmful sexual behaviour in childhood is often also contextually and environmentally influenced. Indeed, some authors have suggested that situational factors are more significant in shaping the decision-making processes leading to children engaging in harmful sexual behaviours than the individual attributes of the child concerned (O'Brien, 2010). Situational factors may relate to peer group cultures, for example in relation to group-based and gang-related harmful sexual behaviour, as discussed in 2.2 above. Alternatively, situational factors may enhance the likelihood of problematic or abusive sexual behaviours in institutional settings, such as in out-of-home care contexts.

117. A number of studies have discussed sexual abuse between children within institutional settings (Timmerman and Schreuder, 2014; Green and Mason, 2002; Green 2001 and 2005). These studies have highlighted how **institutional culture is one of the main factors influencing the expression of sexual behaviour amongst children**. This research has helpfully moved understandings of sexually abusive behaviour away from simply viewing it in terms of the pathology of individual adolescent 'perpetrators' in care towards it being embedded in the fabric of the institution. Timmerman and Schreuder (2014) call this the 'rotten basket' approach, rather than the 'rotten apple' approach. This is a very important point which shifts the emphasis from identifying 'risky' young people to understanding the riskiness of care settings for all children in terms of appropriate sexual development and healthy sexual behaviour.

118. It was further found that 'macho' care cultures affected not only how members of staff related to girls and boys in care, but also how young people related to one another (Green and Masson, 2002). Sexist and homophobic 'jokes' among colleagues created an environment in which it was difficult to detect, name and tackle abuse. Earlier ethnographic research in children's homes had already referred to 'sexualized cultures' in which sexuality is constantly in the air', because of teenage preoccupations with their own sexual development and with each other, while many of these young people have the additional complications afforded by their own backgrounds of sexual abuse (Parkin and Green, 1997). However, the subject never appeared on formal staff or institutional agendas and **sexuality was barely discussed in staff meetings or residential groups**. For the children in care, this created a lack of clarity about sexuality and their own boundaries as there was little contact with the 'normal' outside world. This appeared to result in girls who were past victims of sexual abuse being an easy target for sexual abuse from peers.

119. The Australian Royal Commission (2017) investigated factors at the institutional level that contribute to cases of harmful sexual behaviour between children. It found that some children behaved in sexually aggressive ways towards other children in institutional contexts that were characterised by high levels of both informal and ritualised bullying of children by other children. **Many of the harmful sexual behaviour allegations that occurred in the context of bullying or initiation practices (also known as 'hazing') often in the context of sporting clubs or teams.**

120. The Royal Commission (2017) found that hierarchical institutional cultures, characterised by a lack of understanding about the nature of sexual abuse, and a lack of supervision and oversight of children by adults who do not have effective oversight of children's day-to-day behaviours, allow greater opportunities for harmful sexual behaviours to develop between children and to go unnoticed in the institution. In particular, these factors may allow the development of highly problematic and harmful group-based sexual behaviours between children. The Commission concluded that institutional culture exerts a significant influence on the likelihood that harmful sexual behaviours will occur in institutional settings:

"A positive, child-focused institutional culture is key to protecting children against sexual abuse and can facilitate appropriate responses. By contrast, a culture that enables abuse is one that accepts or endorses harmful attitudes and behaviours." (Royal Commission, 2017, page 76)

Part VI. Responses to harmful sexual behaviours

121. The spectrum of harmful sexual behaviours and the diversity of children's backgrounds and circumstances mean that no one response or intervention is suitable for all children with harmful sexual behaviours. A range of interventions is needed, from prevention and early identification through to generic support, as well as specialist assessment and therapy.

122. For a small group of children, a criminal justice response may be necessary. As emphasised throughout this report, harmful sexual behaviour is understood on a wide continuum of sexual behaviours in childhood, some of which, whilst developmentally problematic, are not matters to concern the criminal justice systems of member states. Such cases are best dealt with through educative and child welfare approaches to ensure that the rights of those children are not compromised by over stigmatising and over punitive responses, whilst the children concerned and other children around them are safeguarded.

123. However, other behaviours at the more extreme end of this continuum equate to legally proscribed sex offences, clearly warranting the involvement of criminal justice agencies. In the middle of the continuum, there are many situations where it may be unclear whether a young person's harmful sexual behaviours should or should not be subject to the involvement of the criminal justice system (noting that there is substantial variation in the approaches of such systems across Europe¹²). In such cases, professionals need to balance a range of contextual factors in deciding about whether or not the needs of justice and welfare are best served through invoking criminal proceedings. The considerations that professionals need to make in such cases have shifted over time as awareness and understanding has developed about the nature of harmful sexual behaviour, as well in light of significant changes in the legislation and organisational arrangements relating to sex offences in member states. In most circumstances, however, it is recognised that criminalising children for their sexual behaviours should be a last resort.¹³

124. There remains a danger, however, that children are dealt with in the context of increasingly restrictive policies and legislation introduced to manage adult sex offenders. In some jurisdictions, the practices of sex offender registration, community notification and civil commitment, designed with adults in mind, have impacted on all sexual offenders, including children over the age of criminal responsibility. The Association for the Treatment of Sexual Abusers (ATSA), for example, concludes that:

"The body of evidence fails to support any community safety effect of adult-based juvenile sex crime policies. With regard to registration and notification, neither policy deters first-time juvenile sex offenses or juvenile sexual, violent, or nonviolent recidivism" (ATSA, 2017, p.76).

125. Their evidence appears to show that non-registered adolescent offenders have low recidivism rates that are indistinguishable from those who are registered. Registration as sex offenders and community notification also appear to increase the risk of adolescents sustaining new, nonviolent charges (ATSA, 2017). Although measures such as these are, as yet, relatively uncommon across European jurisdictions, the evidence from the USA suggests that they are misplaced and ineffective.

To date, most intervention responses to harmful sexual behaviours have focused on those **children at the most extreme end of the continuum** of sexual behaviour and have therefore focused on offering post abuse therapy, sometimes termed 'treatment' (though this term has been criticised for its unfortunate tendency to medicalise the problem). In most member states, such assessment and intervention services are lacking at this point in time.

However, according to the GREVIO Baseline Evaluation report (2019), in **Portugal¹⁴**, "Initial steps have been taken to introduce perpetrator programmes which are available on a voluntary basis. (...) The efforts under

^{12.} Refer to the Guidelines of the Committee of Ministers of the Council of Europe on child-friendly justice (2011).

^{13.} See the Explanatory Report to the Lanzarote Convention, para.116, and the Lanzarote Committee's Opinion on child sexually suggestive or explicit images and/or videos generated, shared and received by children, para.7.

^{14.} Group of Experts on Action against Violence against Women and Domestic Violence (GREVIO), Baseline Evaluation report in Portugal, published on 21 January 2019.

this plan to develop intervention programmes for young perpetrators [are noted by GREVIO] as an effective measure to prevent future adult violence."

Moreover, according to the GREVIO Baseline evaluation report (2020), in the **Netherlands**¹⁵, "cognitive behaviour therapy interventions exist and are embedded in clinical treatment in particular for young sex offenders (aged12-24)" and "has had a very high rate of success – only one relapse in 130 people on the scheme since 2009." Whilst member states grapple with how to develop appropriate level services for those young people who come to the attention of their criminal justice and child protection systems for sexually abusive behaviours, relatively little emphasis has been given to the needs of children **at the lower end of the continuum** with lower level inappropriate or problematic behaviours. Even less emphasis has been given to **how to prevent** the development of harmful sexual behaviour in the first place.

1. A PREVENTION APPROACH

126. There are some indications of a move towards recognising the wider public health needs arising from the issue of harmful sexual behaviour across the developmental and behavioural continuum, including a number of parliamentary and public inquiries into the issue. In England and Wales, for example, the National Institute of Health and Care Excellence (NICE) developed and published the first UK national public health guidance on the topic in September 2016,¹⁶ emphasising the importance of early intervention responses to the issue. In other jurisdictions too, there is **a noticeable move towards prevention rather than after-the-fact responses**, including a comprehensive prevention strategy in Australia (Australian Royal Commission, 2017). This is also the case in work emanating currently from the Scottish Government (2020). Here, a three-pronged approach has been suggested that focuses on:

- > public health dimensions targeting the prevention or underlying risk factors for harmful sexual behaviour;
- ▶ a gendered analysis to changing aspects of culture and wider social attitudes; and
- a **psychological approach** which seeks to respond effectively to children who display such behaviours.

127. The Scottish Government Expert Group (2020) has adopted Hackett's conceptual model to describe the potential range of preventative responses for consideration at primary, secondary and tertiary levels: see Figure 2, below. Drawing on more general public health approaches to social issues, this model proposes three tiers of intervention response:

- primary prevention measures, to reduce new instances of sexual violence which would potentially target all children;
- secondary prevention measures, to target specific at-risk groups or those with lower-level behaviours and offer early interventions to divert children away from more extreme behaviours, and
- tertiary prevention measures, that offer support in situations where children have sexually abused in order to reduce the likelihood of recurrence.

128. As can be seen in the model, the number of children who would require tertiary interventions is potentially small, but as a broader prevention strategy, **primary prevention measures would need to be offered as part of a programme of more widespread educative and social interventions.**

129. Member states will be at vastly different places in relation to their own positioning regarding this model. However, it is likely that many responses to date have focused at the bottom end of this funnel. The challenge is to continue to improve the quality, consistency and availability of tertiary level responses, whilst at the same time paying enough attention to earlier and higher-level strategies.

130. This public health model has not been given enough attention in relation to the problem of harmful sexual behaviour; possibly because children with the most extreme forms of such behaviours have been 'othered', and stakeholders have failed to see the developmental and contextual elements of their behaviour. However, connections must be recognised between childhood sexual violence and abuse, sexual health and wellbeing, sexuality education and sexual development more broadly for all children in societies.

^{15.} Group of Experts on Action against Violence against Women and Domestic Violence (GREVIO), Baseline Evaluation report in the Netherlands, published on 20 January 2020.

^{16.} see https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng55.

Figure 2: A model of primary, secondary and tertiary prevention for harmful sexual behaviour (Hackett)



2. PRIMARY PREVENTION APPROACHES

131. Primary prevention relies on identifying causes and contributory factors for harmful sexual behaviours (such as those described in Section 3 of this report) and then taking action to address these, targeting the general community. Because these are societal level actions, they will vary across member states, however in essence **primary prevention strategies for harmful sexual behaviour are designed to improve community awareness and understanding of the issue.** Building on the work of the Australian Royal Commission, which has to date described the most comprehensive and solid prevention model, a range of strategies may be appropriate for Council of Europe member states, as follows.

1) Improving community awareness

132. A lack of awareness of the problem of children's harmful sexual behaviours in society and in communities can result in behaviours not being recognised or, equally, can result in disproportionately harsh responses to low level behaviours. Improving the community's understanding could help to increase identification of these behaviours and to support early and proportionate help-seeking. It can be additionally noted here that Article 8 of the Lanzarote Convention requires Parties to raise awareness among the general public of child sexual exploitation and abuse. Their awareness-raising efforts could integrate information about harmful sexual behaviours between children.

133. Educating the general public would benefit all adults and children by raising awareness of the differences between developmentally appropriate and harmful sexual behaviours in a non-stigmatising way, offering children clear guidance about appropriate sexual behaviours, expectations and norms. Accessible general guidance on the differences between healthy and harmful sexual behaviours in childhood would also assist adults to respond appropriately to lower-level problematic sexual behaviours, ensuring that they do not respond unnecessarily to behaviours that are developmentally appropriate and that they do not have a disproportionate response to lower-level behaviours. A number of Council of Europe resources, videos and guides for parents (including the publication 'So, this is sexual abuse?") are relevant to this approach.¹⁷

^{17.} Such resources are available on the Children's Rights Division's website under https://www.coe.int/en/web/children/publications.

134. This form of guidance has also been provided in the form of tools or models that illustrate and explain differences between healthy and harmful sexual behaviours in children, such as those produced for parents by the Lucy Faithfull Foundation.¹⁸

135. Governments could build on these or similar resources to provide more comprehensive information including: why children may engage in harmful sexual behaviours; the impacts of the behaviours on victims; and guidance on services and supports that are available for both victims and children with harmful sexual behaviours.

136. Community education about harmful sexual behaviours could be delivered across all jurisdictions, accessible to all communities and incorporating the experiences of diverse populations, taking into account factors such as gender, age, disability and specific cultural contexts.

137. Alongside this, member states could also **strengthen or develop their overarching national strategies for child sexual abuse prevention**, to include the prevention of harmful sexual behaviour by children. Such strategies should include initiatives designed to reach all citizens to raise awareness, increase knowledge and change problematic attitudes related to child sexual abuse, and to promote and direct people to related prevention initiatives, information and help-seeking services. It has to be kept in mind that, in accordance with Article 9 of the Lanzarote Convention, Parties are required to encourage the participation of children, private sector and media in prevention efforts.

2) Child sexual abuse prevention education

138. Child sexual abuse prevention education programmes provide information and training to children and their parents and carers on preventing child sexual abuse (see also Article 6 of the Lanzarote Convention requiring Parties to ensure that children receive information during primary and secondary education about the risks of child sexual exploitation and sexual abuse and how to seek help if they are a victim). Such programmes are targeted at children to equip them with skills to protect themselves from sexual abuse and to encourage help-seeking if abuse has occurred. Programmes for parents and carers aim to equip them with the skills to support their children to apply what they have learned.

Child sexual abuse education programmes should incorporate content that is designed to prevent children being sexually abused by other children, covering for example:

- ▶ the impact that harmful sexual behaviours can have on children who are the victims of these behaviours;
- ▶ the factors that may contribute to children exhibiting harmful sexual behaviours;
- how to recognise and protect against children's harmful sexual behaviours in both physical and online settings, with reference to factors such as consent, equality and coercion in relationships between children;
- ▶ where to go for support if a child is victimised or is at-risk of being victimised by another child; and
- ▶ how children can support a peer who discloses that another child has harmed them.

139. Child sexual abuse prevention education for children has been developed in some European states¹⁹ but is generally unevenly distributed within countries. Programmes need to be evidence-based and delivered by appropriately skilled and trained professionals, with content appropriately tailored so it meets the needs of all children from culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds. Programmes should be regularly evaluated to ensure they deliver their intended outcomes. As an important part of the preventative approach to children with harmful sexual behaviours, sexuality education programmes for children **should address the issue of pornography and its impact on children's attitudes around sexuality, gender and relationships.**²⁰ Studies of the impact of sexuality education more generally for young people have found that, **far from encouraging young people to engage in more sexual activity, sexuality education tends to be preventative and delay first sexual intercourse experiences** (Pound et al., 2017).

140. A peer-to-peer awareness-raising method has also been recommended by children involved in the preparation of the Lanzarote Committee's second monitoring round implementation report: "the idea is to

^{18.} See https://www.parentsprotect.co.uk/traffic-light-tools.htm.

^{19.} See, for example, Chapter 3 of the Lanzarote Committee implementation report "Protection of children against sexual abuse in the circle of trust: The strategies" (2018) and Chapter IX.1 of the implementation report "The protection of children against sexual exploitation and sexual abuse facilitated by information and communication technologies (ICTs): addressing the challenges raised by child self-generated sexual images and/or videos (CSGSIV)" (2022).

^{20.} See, for example, Crabbe and Flood 2021 journal article 'School-based education to address pornography's influence: A proposed practice framework'. See also resources produced by the Australian-based initiatives led by Maree Crabbe *It's time we talked*, contributing to build the capacity of schools.

have a child or young adult speak to children about the personal experience (their own or other people's) of having intimate images or videos shared against their will. This type of awareness raising has a greater impact on children than if done by an adult, since they identify more easily with the young person talking to them".²¹

141. **Child sexual abuse prevention education is also a priority for parents.** Research indicates that parents and carers often have inadequate knowledge and resources to educate their children effectively about sexual abuse.²² Such programmes should help to give parents and carers the skills to support their children to be able to recognise other children's harmful sexual behaviours and to protect themselves from these behaviours. The programmes could also make parents and carers aware of the links between harmful sexual behaviours by children and adverse childhood experiences, including prior exposure to domestic violence and inappropriate sexual activity, as well as children's exposure to pornography.

3. SECONDARY PREVENTION APPROACHES

142. Secondary prevention aims to intervene either with children who are at higher risk of going on to display harmful sexual behaviours or in specific environmental contexts where there is an increased risk that harmful sexual behaviours will develop. The purpose is to prevent behaviours developing or prevent already existing lower-level problematic sexual behaviours from escalating. While primary prevention strategies promote broad awareness of the difference between healthy and harmful sexual behaviours, secondary prevention entails action (Australian Royal Commission, 2017).

143. Secondary interventions could include **targeted training** for staff²³ and parents in responding to children who have indicated early signs of problematic sexual behaviours, or **specialised training for staff and educa-tion for children in high-risk institutions** where behaviour has not yet occurred, but where there are known situational risks.

144. As indicated earlier, factors contributing to the increased likelihood that harmful sexual behaviour may develop include prior experiences of abuse and neglect, family violence and adverse childhood experiences. A significant shift in child protection thinking, which has become known as 'contextual safeguarding' offers a very strong secondary prevention approach through which broader contextual factors beyond the family home can be targeted (Firmin, 2015; see https://www.csnetwork.org.uk/).

Contextual Safeguarding has been developed by Professor Carlene Firmin at Durham University and her team to inform policy and practice approaches to safeguarding adolescents. It is an approach to understanding, and responding to, young people's experiences of significant harm beyond their families. It recognises that the different relationships that young people form in their neighbourhoods, schools and online can feature violence and abuse. The approach calls for professionals to recognise that assessment of, and intervention with, these extra familial spaces are a critical part of safeguarding practices. Contextual Safeguarding, therefore, expands the objectives of child protection systems in recognition that young people are vulnerable to abuse in a range of social contexts.²⁴

4. TERTIARY PREVENTION APPROACHES

145. Children displaying harmful sexual behaviours may require tertiary interventions to help them cease the behaviours. Such interventions include assessment, safety planning and therapeutic interventions and are addressed more fully in the next section.

^{21.} See para.359 et seq., implementation report "The protection of children against sexual exploitation and sexual abuse facilitated by information and communication technologies (ICTs): addressing the challenges raised by child self-generated sexual images and/or videos (CSGSIV)" (2022).

^{22.} For examples of awareness-raising among parents and holders of parental responsibility in the Council of Europe member States, see Chapter VIII.2 (pp.148-149) of the Lanzarote Committee's implementation report "The protection of children against sexual exploitation and sexual abuse facilitated by information and communication technologies (ICTs): addressing the challenges raised by child self-generated sexual images and/or videos (CSGSIV)" (2022).

^{23.} Article 5 of the Lanzarote Convention requires Parties to take the necessary legislative or other measures to encourage awareness of the protection and rights of children among persons who have regular contacts with children and to ensure that they have an adequate knowledge of sexual exploitation and sexual abuse of children, of the means to identify them and of the possibility to report their suspicions.

^{24.} The approach is described at: https://youtu.be/aQmO08MaYbA.

Part VII. Therapeutic interventions

146. As both practice and research knowledge has developed, it has become increasingly clear that the highly confrontational and punitive methods traditionally used in treating adult sex offenders are inappropriate for practice with children and young people. In their place emerged a strong call for **child-focused and holistic therapeutic interventions, targeting both abuse specific and more generalised areas of unmet need.** It is now well-established that models of practice designed to focus exclusively on sexually abusive behaviours in children and young people are limited in value and should be supported by attention to enhancing the young person's broader life skills, addressing social isolation, opening up access to appropriate opportunities in the education system, addressing family problems and improving the young person's relationships with peers, parents or carers.

1. YOUNGER CHILDREN WITH PROBLEMATIC SEXUAL BEHAVIOURS

147. Given the extent of developmental vulnerabilities and prior experiences, the welfare of younger children with problematic sexual behaviours should be a primary concern and **cases involving younger children should be dealt with in qualitatively different ways to those involving adolescent sexual offenders** (Chaffin et al, 2002). Effective support for this group of children should not target merely the problematic sexual behaviours but should also attend to the child's own unresolved experiences as victims of abuse, as well as to broader concerns within the child's family and the role of other peer group and wider influences.

148. There has been little research into the likelihood that younger children's problematic sexual behaviours will persist and escalate through childhood and into adolescence or onto adulthood, therefore little is known about base rates for continued problematic sexual behaviours in the population. It has been suggested that **many pre-pubescent children with sexual behaviour problems will naturally grow out of such behaviour through maturation and through consistent redirection of the behaviours by adults,** however for a small number of children such behaviours can persist or re-emerge in their teenage years (Allardyce and Yates, 2018).

149. One of the key challenges in responding to pre-pubescent children with sexual behaviour problems is providing a proportionate response that avoids underreacting or overreacting. When behaviour is self-directed or involved mutual sexual behaviours without coercion, reinforcing clear boundaries, redirecting the child's behaviours and offering an input about healthy relationships is often sufficient to 'nudge' the child onto a positive developmental pathway. Responses at home or in primary school settings could emphasise **low-level responses** that are in line with those for other challenging behaviours, with adults naming specific behaviours, pointing out to the child the potential impact of the behaviours on others and setting clear boundaries (Allardyce and Yates, 2018).

150. Further research points to the shift of practice away from models originally designed for adolescent or adult sex offenders, for example relapse prevention, the sexual assault cycle or arousal reconditioning techniques. Only two of the tested interventions included these practice elements, and they were not significant in reducing sexual behaviour problems (St. Amand and colleagues, 2008). Moreover, the primary agent of reducing childhood sexual behaviours was found to be the parent or caregiver. Specifically, the **parenting**/ **behaviour management elements most strongly predicted successful outcomes for reducing problem sexual behaviours**. The effectiveness of interventions in inpatient or residential care facilities without significant caregiver involvement during the intervention or in aftercare, is therefore being questioned.

151. As many pre-adolescent children with sexual behaviour problems are themselves recent victims of sexual abuse, the use of interventions that have been demonstrated to be effective with child victims of abuse may be justified. In a review of intervention models for child physical and sexual abuse, it is suggested that the empirically supported interventions are based on behavioural or cognitive behavioural approaches, but are multisystemic in nature, intervening at both the level of the child and the child's wider family (Saunders, Berliner and Hanson, 2003). Trauma-Focused Cognitive Behavioural Therapy (CBT) has been shown to have a strong level of empirical support for work with sexually abused children (Cohen and Mannarino, 1998).
Overall, effective intervention approaches for pre-adolescent children with problematic sexual behaviours appear to be those that: focus on recognising, understanding and expressing feelings; promote prosocial behaviour and coping skills; teach methods of relaxation; raise children's understandings of maintaining interpersonal boundaries; focus on safe touch; and educate children on sex and sexuality (Allardyce and Yates, 2018; St Amand et al., 2008).

2. THERAPEUTIC INTERVENTIONS FOR ADOLESCENTS WITH HARMFUL SEXUAL BEHAVIOURS

152. A wide variety of treatment approaches are reported in respect of young people with harmful sexual behaviours including behavioural and family systems approaches, pharmaceutical approaches or relapse prevention (Chaffin and colleagues, 2002).

153. Many services offering treatment in this field often combine elements from different therapeutic traditions, leading to a criticism that they represent 'ad hoc combinations of potentially contradictory approaches' (Chaffin et al, 2002, p217). In the absence of any published studies comparing outcomes for juvenile sex offenders randomly assigned to CBT treatment versus no-treatment conditions, it is not possible to empirically demonstrate whether such 'treatment' is beneficial, harmful or has no benefit at all (Chaffin and colleagues, 2002). A range of reasons has been outlined why standard models of relapse prevention interventions might not represent the most effective care for young people with harmful sexual behaviours. To be effective, it is considered that interventions need to move beyond a focus on the individual young person to **address the behavioural drivers that occur at the family, peer, school, and community systems in which the young person is embedded**. However, the approach is often delivered in settings that provide little consideration of the real-world contexts in which the young person develops. Researchers are particularly **critical of approaches that grouping delinquent young people together for treatment in an institutional context**, as they suggest this carries the risk of harmful side effects, such as making young people learn from each other about how to be even more delinquent:

"Interventions that require removing youth from their homes (often for several *years*) and housing them with other sexual offending youth carry the added dangers of engendering youth depression and anxiety, interfering with youth attainment of normative developmental and social milestones, increasing each youth's likelihood of victimization, and subjecting youth to an intense level of supervision that likely increases the risk for new charges (e.g., for illegal but consenting sexual interactions with peers) that would not otherwise be brought to bear" (Letourneau and Borduin, 2008, p.292).

3. DEVELOPMENTALLY SENSITIVE AND HOLISTIC APPROACHES

154. A number of trends have been identified in intervention responses towards **developmentally sensitive** and holistic practices (Lambie and Seymour, 2006). A high level of consensus has been found amongst practitioners in the UK about the core components of developmental and holistic approaches (Hackett, Masson and Phillips, 2006). These can be summarised as:

- Basing interventions as far as possible in a community context so that treatment takes place in the least restrictive setting that manages risk whilst at the same time enhances the developmental needs of the young person;
- Providing placement stability, as interventions are more likely to be successful when underpinned by a stable living placement. They recommend specialist foster care for adolescents who cannot remain with their family and intensive specialist social work support attached to the home. The highlight the importance of intensive training in parent management training and regular supervision are also needed to increase the likelihood of success of placements;
- Maintaining wherever possible a family focus, including the use of family group conferencing, as the family has a powerful role in influencing a young person's motivation;
- Offering cultural support and culturally sensitive practice by providing workers from the same cultural background and ethnic origin as the young person and incorporating cultural elements into treatment, as this enhances outcomes for young people and their families from minority families;
- > Focusing on non-sexual offending problems and offering support for simultaneous mental health problems;

- Using a wide range of intervention approaches flexibly to meet the needs of individual young people and their families, rather than rigid adherence to a particular approach such as groupwork; and
- Recognising and tailoring interventions to the specific needs of special populations of young people, such as young women or young people with intellectual disabilities, that recognise their diverse and specific needs.

155. One holistic approach that has gained increasing attention is **Multisystemic Therapy** (MST) which draws upon systems theory and the theory of social ecology (Bronfenbrenner, 1979) and has as its primary purpose understanding the fit between identified sexual behaviour problems and their broader systemic context. MST is an intensive community and home-based approach that has generated a good level of empirical support in response to a broad set of adolescent problem behaviours, including sexually abusive behaviour (Borduin et al., 1990; Swenson et al., 1998; Henggeler et al., 2009). Rather than focusing exclusively on sexually abusive behaviours, the approach engages with the young person's broader social context, including school and educational achievement, actively encourages family contributions to the young person's supervision as well as involving the young person's peer group (Henggeler et al., 1998).

156. Building on previous trials, a follow up trial was conducted in 2013 on the effectiveness of MST on a sample of 124 juvenile sexual offenders, comparing outcomes at year two between young people offered MST and others offered 'treatment as usual' (Letourneau and colleagues, 2013). Young people receiving the MST intervention remained at significantly lower risk of out-of-home placement and significantly greater improvement regarding problem sexual behaviour and self-reported delinquency through the second year of follow-up, relative to their counterparts in the comparison group. The results of these North American studies are suggestive that intensive, family- and community-based interventions such as MST can reduce risk of reoffending and can protect young people who have sexually offended from disruptive and costly out-of-home placements.

4. REHABILITATIVE, RESILIENCE AND DESISTANCE²⁵ APPROACHES

157. Alongside growing support for holistic approaches, it has increasingly been recognised that more traditional risk identification and risk management approaches, in and of themselves, may have under-emphasised the importance of the rehabilitation of young people; into families, schools, communities and wider society. This tendency is by no means restricted to the field of sex offender treatment but a general feature of criminal justice responses from the 1930s to the end of the 20th century, a period in which there was hardly any use of desistance research to inform sentencing and correctional policy in any part of the criminal justice system (McNeill and colleagues, 2014).

158. In the field of sex offenders particularly, very little has been said about the nature of rehabilitation theory (Ward, Mann and Gannon, 2007). This is a serious omission, particularly in the case of young people presenting with harmful sexual behaviours. Most young people, even those who are required to live in residential or secure contexts following their harmful sexual behaviours, return to live in the community as adolescents. Simply managing risk, and equipping a young person with self-regulation skills, is not enough to guarantee that he or she will achieve positive future life goals and outcomes. A number of approaches and models have now been proposed that re-emphasise the importance of positive, strengths-based, rehabilitative approaches with young people, in addition to the important task of protection of victims and risk management.

159. The aim of a resilience-based approach to children and young people with harmful sexual behaviours is to **identify ways in which strengths and competencies can be developed or bolstered** in young people who have experienced significant adversity in their lives. Resilience researchers have consistently argued against the long-standing emphasis on users' deficits and in favour of 'explicit attention to the strengths of risk-exposed individuals, both in terms of adjustment outcomes and in terms of characteristics which promote positive adaptation (Luthar et al, 2000, p574). Research has consistently demonstrated that individuals who do well in spite of adversity have a repertoire of dealing with things, rather than one particularly effective coping tactic. A tendency to exert planning in relation to life decisions has been shown to constitute a significant protective factor, whereas low self-efficacy tend to undermine an individual's ability to respond to difficulties.

^{25.} The process by which the perpetrator of an offence exits delinquency or criminality (as opposed to recidivism).

The core elements of resilience-based approaches with young people who have displayed harmful sexual behaviours (adapted from Hackett, 2006) include:

- Developing supportive relationships for young people with at least one key non-abusive adult in their lives;
- ▶ Helping young people to build positive and reciprocal peer relationships;
- Encouraging school success and educational achievement;
- Nurturing young people's talents and interests;
- ▶ Building family resilience by offering primary caregivers a safe person they can confide in;
- Encouraging participation and planning so that young people and families are centre stage in the planning process; and
- Giving young people opportunities to set and achieve goals and pro-social ambitions.

160. A further promising element of rehabilitative approaches to young people, and one which shares much with resilience theory, comes from the developing body of research into **desistance from crime**. As the vast majority of offenders stop committing crimes over the life-course, many in the absence of any professional interventions in their lives, the study of desistance concerns **understanding the factors and processes that influence offenders to cease offending**. If these factors can be identified, it may then be possible to emphasise the achievement of these processes in high risk offenders who may, in the absence of professional support, be less likely to desist.

161. To date, the relevance of findings on **desistance** have scarcely featured at all in the literature on young people with harmful sexual behaviours. **Significantly more research has been undertaken to identify why young people start to sexually abuse than to understand why they stop.** Despite this, some landmark studies are beginning to emerge in related field (Maruna, 2001 and McNeill, 2003; 2006).

162. Back in the 1990s, researchers proposed that the vast majority are adolescence-limited offenders who are involved in antisocial behaviour only during adolescence and for whom their offending is situational and desistance is normative (Moffitt, 1993). They only distinguished a small group of life-course-persistent offenders who start early in childhood and persist in offending well into adulthood. For this small group of offenders, neuropsychological deficits together with disrupted attachment relationships and academic failure drive long-term antisocial behaviours (Laub and Sampson, 2001). Desistance appeared to reside in the interface between developing personal maturity, changing social bonds that occur alongside important life transitions and the individual's own narrative which offenders build around key life events (McNeill, 2006). The key factors for desistance in adulthood were identified as follows (Maruna, 2010):

- Getting older and maturing;
- ▶ Good relationships, including the presence of strong and supportive intimate bonds with a spouse;
- Sobriety and recovery from addiction;
- Employment, especially if it offers a sense of achievement and satisfaction;
- > Hope and motivation to change and confidence in an ability to turn things round;
- Feeling concern and empathy for others, in particularly being able to contribute something positive to society, community and others;
- > Having a place within a social group, feeling connected in a (non-criminal) community of some sort;
- ▶ Not having a criminal identity, not defining oneself purely as an 'offender'; and
- ▶ Being believed in, being strongly encouraged by someone else that they can and will change.

163. In order to examine the relevance of resilience and desistance in young people with harmful sexual behaviours, Hackett and colleagues (2022) investigated the experiences and current life circumstances of adults who, as children, were subject to professional interventions because of their sexually abusive behaviours. 87 former service users and their families were traced, in each case between 10 and 20 years following initial referral for the sexually abusive behaviour. In-depth data was collected on 69 individuals who agreed to take part in the study. A wide range of long-term developmental outcomes was reported by the follow-up sample. As far as could be ascertained by self-report and official records, most participants had not reoffended. Only a small proportion had reoffended sexually, with three reconvictions for sexual assault and one for downloading child abuse imagery, giving a 6% sexual recidivism rate. However, general reoffending was more common, with a small number of participants having been reconvicted for serious offences of physical assault, violence and, in one case, murder. It was possible to classify overall life outcomes as successful (26% of cases), mixed (31%) or unsuccessful (43%).

Successful outcomes in terms of desistance were associated with:

- Individuals who were able to have ambitions and optimism for their future;
- Stable partner relationships or enduring carer and professional relationships, as these were a feature of most adults with positive outcomes; and
- Educational achievement and the ability to gain employment.
- ▶ Poor outcomes, in contrast, were associated with:
- Individuals with poor body image and poor health;
- Intimate partner relationship failure;
- Chaotic or unstable living conditions; and
- Drug and alcohol misuse.

164. Professional interventions offered to children with harmful sexual behaviours were largely well regarded, but the lasting significance of the work appeared to be related to the quality of the relationship between the child and the professional concerned. Findings emphasise the vital importance of lasting 'social anchors' in the lives of children and adolescents at risk and suggest that that achieving carer and family constancy should be an important part of professional interventions, as should general health promotion, though this is an area as yet under-developed in the sexual abuse field.

165. Perhaps the best-known rehabilitative model of intervention proposed to date is the '**Good Lives Model**' (see, for example, Ward, Mann and Gannon, 2007) and based on the principles of positive psychology. The model proposes that psychological wellbeing should be central to interventions with sexual offenders, determining the form and content of rehabilitation, alongside that of risk management. This means that:

"a major aim is to equip the offender with the skills, values, attitudes, and resources necessary to lead a different kind of life, one that is personally meaningful and satisfying and does not involve inflicting harm on children or adults. In other words, a life that has the basic primary goods, and ways of effectively securing them, built into it." (Ward et al., 2007, p.92)

166. Consistent with this aim, treatment of the offender is seen as an activity that should add to his or her skills and personal functioning, rather than one that simply removes a problem or is devoted to managing problems. In this understanding, sex offender treatment should aim to return individuals to as normal a level of functioning as possible and should only place restrictions on activities that are highly related to the problem behaviour (Ward et al., 2007).

167. Although originally proposed for adult sex offenders, the positive emphasis of the approach has attracted significant interest amongst service providers working with young people, not least because the attainment of 'primary goods' is an integral part of the developmental tasks of adolescence. Thus, the approach fits well conceptually with an emphasis on children's rights and helping young people practically to achieve broader life goals. The application of the GLM to work with young people with harmful sexual behaviours has been demonstrated in a single case study showing how the model has been used to manage potential risk through acknowledging the individual's needs, goals and aspirations and working towards meeting these in safe and positive ways (Wylie and Griffin, 2013). There is considerable interest in the further application of models such as the GLM in work with young people with harmful sexual behaviours and their development potentially represents a very promising advance in the field, however, outcome research seems to be needed in order to examine the efficacy of such approaches (Wylie and Griffin, 2013).

168. Restorative Justice (RJ) is a rehabilitative approach to criminal justice that **focuses on the needs of victims who take an active role in the criminal justice process, while offenders are encouraged to take responsibility for their actions and, where possible, repair the damage their offences have caused.**²⁶ Restorative justice fosters dialogue between those directly implicated in and affected by the crime. RJ practices vary, but core elements involve an offender who has already taken responsibility for the offence being held to account in a face-to-face meeting with the victim. It is hoped that the process and outcome will deter offenders from further offending behaviour and may provide them with some form of reintegration into the community (Daly, 2006). Victims, it is hoped, benefit through being able to give voice to their experiences of victimisation and by taking part in the setting of penalties for the offender. Although some advocates of RJ hold that reconciliation will follow from the process, reconciliation is not to be expected (Daly, 2006).

^{26.} See also the Recommendation CM/Rec(2018)8 concerning restorative justice in criminal matters adopted by the Committee of Ministers on 3 October 2018.

169. Whilst the approach has grown in popularity worldwide, its use in cases of sexual, partner and family violence remains somewhat controversial and views on its appropriateness polarised (Daly, 2006). Concerns may include victim safety, the potential for an offender to manipulate the process or exert pressure or control on the victim given pre-existing power dynamics between them during the abuse. Benefits may include the empowerment of victims in confronting the offender, a victim feeling validated by a clear statement from the offender that the victim is not to blame, the offender gaining a higher level of insight into the impact of the offence, or relationship repair. Moreover, the article 48 of the Istanbul Convention²⁷ instructs the parties to the Convention to *"take the necessary legislative or other measures to prohibit mandatory alternative dispute resolution processes, including mediation and conciliation, in relation to all forms of violence covered by the scope of this Convention"* and its explanatory memorandum stresses that if the alternative dispute resolution process is chosen, the informed consent of the victim is always required.²⁸

170. In relation specifically to young people with harmful sexual behaviours, it can be argued that a well-prepared, facilitated and structured process of victim-offender interactions are safer than leaving such interactions to chance once professional interventions are complete. In Hackett and colleagues' study (2022) of long-term outcomes for children and young people with harmful sexual behaviours, the authors were struck by the frequency by which **participants told them that it had been important for them to apologise and rebuild their relationships with intra-familial victims**, in particular siblings, with whom most had re-established some form of direct contact in adulthood. None had received any help with this process, and it had often been a painful experience.

171. Although uncommon in most jurisdictions in cases of harmful sexual behaviour by young people, the approach is widely used in New Zealand and in South Australia, with a RJ conference, i.e. a meeting between the victim and the perpetrator, used as an alternative to young people being prosecuted in court. A 2006 study reviewed 385 cases where a young person had committed a sexual offence in South Australia over a six-year period, comparing those young people who were dealt with by the court as opposed to a RJ conference (Daly, 2006). Although caution should be applied, as the two groups were not randomly assigned to the two different conditions, the overall prevalence for reoffending was higher for court (66%) than conference (48%) cases. The conference approach had the particular benefit for both victim and offender of avoiding the stigmatising and victimising effects of the adversarial nature of more formal court processes.

RJ approaches are still in their infancy in cases of young people with harmful sexual behaviours and their efficacy should be tested through rigorous outcome research. However, they offer a potentially powerful tool for rehabilitative practice.

5. FAMILY SUPPORT APPROACHES

172. Most authors now identify family work as a core element of work with children and young people with harmful sexual behaviours (Chaffin et al, 2002). This is supported by the results of outcomes studies, as discussed earlier in this section, which strongly support family-based interventions with young people with harmful sexual behaviours. The use of a family support approach to families in need is well established. These services offer a valuable model of practice for families where children have demonstrated harmful sexual behaviours. A family support approach in this context seeks to draw on and harness strengths within families and to broaden the social support dimension of family life. Empirical findings from the family support literature highlight the importance of mentoring and home-based interventions for vulnerable families (McKeown, 2000) and the effectiveness of non-professional interventions has also been emphasised (Roberts and MacDonald, 1999). Bolstering families' level of social support is also supported empirically and has been noted as an important factor in influencing outcomes for both mothers and children living in adversity. A family support approach to these families might include the professional in actively helping to identify appropriate professional or nonprofessional (i.e. volunteer) support for children and parents, as well as helping families with the difficult process of disclosure of information about the abuse within their social networks.

^{27.} Council of Europe Convention on preventing and combating violence against women and domestic violence and its explanatory memorandum, "Istanbul Convention" (CETS No. 210), 2014.

^{28.} Implementing this provision, GREVIO's Thematic evaluation report on Austria (§ 20) published on 10 September 2024 has strongly encouraged the authorities to ensure that victim-offender mediation does not replace criminal justice in cases of violence against women with a view to stemming impunity for these crimes.

173. Although the emotional impact for parents of the discovery of their child's abusive behaviour can be devastating in all types of case, **the position for families and parents where sexually abusive behaviour has been perpetrated by a young person on a sibling may be particularly difficult.** Extensive family support and family therapy interventions may be warranted. The nature of the relationship between siblings may not only exacerbate the impact of the abuse for the victim (Ballantine, 2012) but can be highly traumatic for parents who may feel distressed and shameful that they 'allowed' the abuse to take place in their family. Parents are often left with the difficult task of balancing the individual needs of both a child who has abused and a child who has been victimised. Whilst it may be necessary in many cases for the young person displaying the harmful sexual behaviour to be removed from the family home, at least initially, in order to ensure victim safety, it is also important to work intensively with the family to address the consequences of the abuse, develop parents' protective capabilities, and to **consider reintegration of the young person into the family as soon as this can be done safely.**

A range of goals can be pursued through the work with parents of children with sexual behaviour problems (Chaffin et al., 2002):

- teaching parents about the importance of supervision, how to identify situations of risk and how to implement risk management strategies;
- helping parents to learn about children's sexual development and, particularly, what are appropriate and inappropriate sexual behaviours at different developmental stages: this is particularly important as parents can often present as confused and anxious about such issues after finding out about their child's sexually abusive behaviours;
- helping parents to identify when they need to inform other people about their children's sexual behaviours, how they should go about this and what level of information needs to be shared;
- helping parents to explore and review family rules about sex and sexuality;
- supporting parents in identifying appropriate ways and opportunities to talk to their children about sexual matters;
- learning about specific behavioural parenting strategies in order to respond to challenging behaviours presented by children; and
- generally improving communication patterns in the family and enhancing the quality of parent-child interactions.

Part VIII. Summary of key lessons presented in this report

174. This report has sought to explore and synthesise some of the key elements from research into the subject of harmful sexual behaviour as it currently exists, recognising that the evidence base has developed significantly in recent years but that it remains far from comprehensive. The report calls for an approach to children who have displayed harmful sexual behaviours that distinguishes between children according to their developmental stage, and that is also sensitive to how their individual experiences have influenced their behaviours. Council of Europe member states will need to consider the differing implications of the themes and issues presented in the report and determine their significance in their particular cultural and social contexts. As such, a series of recommendations is not made as the translation of the contents of this report into policy and practice responses will vary considerably. However, a number of key messages or lessons emerge and may help with this process. These are summarised below in relation to the major elements of this report.

175. Context and scale of the problem:

- > Children are responsible for perpetrating a substantial proportion of all reported sexual abuse.
- There is a developing body of research into the issue of children and young people as the perpetrators of acts of sexual abuse, but to date cross-member state studies are limited and comparability between studies is difficult.
- Professional awareness of children and young people with harmful sexual behaviours has grown with a developing evidence base, but significant gaps in knowledge, policy and service delivery are likely to remain both within and between jurisdictions.
- Consistent and non-labelling language to define the problem and to recognise its diverse nature is fundamental to building appropriate policy and intervention responses.
- Harmful sexual behaviour in childhood is a broad concept that is best understood on a developmental continuum.
- It is important to frame the issue of harmful sexual behaviour sensitively, recognising the importance of healthy sexual development in childhood, placing the child at the centre of the issue within a children's rights framework.

176. Nature of harmful sexual behaviours and children displaying them

- Reports suggest that the average age of children being referred for therapeutic interventions as a result of their sexual behaviour is dropping and that a significant proportion of referrals concern children in their pre-adolescent years.
- Pre-adolescent children may display a wide range of problematic sexual behaviours that are beyond what is considered developmentally normative.
- Younger children differ in important ways from adolescents with harmful sexual behaviours given the root causes and nature of the behaviours, their developmental histories and their legal status (including their criminal liability).
- ▶ Whilst rates of sexual victimisation are high in samples of children with problematic sexual behaviours, not all children who present with such behaviours have themselves been sexually victimised.
- Adolescents display a wide variety of types of harmful sexual behaviours that are beyond normative developmental parameters.
- Most children and young people coming to the attention of professionals because of harmful sexual behaviours are male.
- The onset of puberty appears to be a peak time for the development of sexually abusive behaviours in adolescents.
- While it is possible to identify some characteristics that appear to be particularly prevalent in the backgrounds of adolescents with harmful sexual behaviours, they comprise a very diverse group.
- This diversity extends to the nature of the behaviours exhibited by young people, their motivations, meanings and the choice of victims.

- It is likely that there are a number of sub-groups within the total population of young people presenting with harmful sexual behaviours, each of which has distinct needs. Research suggests that young people who'specialise' in sexually abusing children can be distinguished from 'generalists' whose sexually abusive behaviours occur alongside other criminal and antisocial behaviours.
- Children with learning disabilities who display harmful sexual behaviours are a particularly vulnerable and neglected group and may need discrete intervention responses.
- Older girls with harmful sexual behaviours comprise a small minority of the population of juveniles who sexually abuse, while the role of girls is under researched and often not taken as seriously as incidents involving boys. Girls have high rates of victimisation in their childhoods.
- Considerable concern has grown about young people's sexual behaviours online and the potential for young people to commit internet offences. Young people who present with these behaviours may not share the typical backgrounds and risk profiles as young people who commit contact sexual offences.
- Gang and group related sexual exploitation and violence is often perpetrated by young men on young women. Addressing such behaviours requires action not only at an individual, but also at community and societal levels.
- Many families of young people with harmful sexual behaviours are described as multiply troubled. However, facing up to a child's harmful sexual behaviours can represent a profoundly difficult parenting experience and parenting competence and resources can be undermined. Attention should be given to identifying and building upon family strengths.
- ▶ The victim consequences of sexually abusive behaviour by children are no less serious and impactful than those created by adult sex offenders.

177. Causes and factors contributing to harmful sexual behaviour

- There is no one cause that can explain the development of harmful sexual behaviours in children, however a number of adverse life experiences have been identified as prevalent in young people who sexually abuse others.
- ▶ A number of developmental pathways are involved, combining a range of biological, social and environmental influences on children.
- ▶ It is likely that the more personal and environmental risk factors that are present, the more likely it is that a child will follow one of these developmental pathways into sexually abusive behaviour.
- Common risk factors include prior sexual or physical abuse, family violence, interpersonal difficulties, and exposure to pornography.
- Evidence suggests that many children with harmful sexual behaviour have experienced trauma, but by no means all such children have themselves been sexually abused. Physical abuse and neglect are also highly prevalent in the backgrounds of many children who present with sexually abusive behaviours.

178. Responses to harmful sexual behaviours

- Policy and practice responses are almost entirely focused on young people with harmful sexual behaviours, with the different profiles and needs of younger children with lower-level problematic sexual behaviours largely absent from professional debates.
- As adolescents who display harmful sexual behaviours share many characteristics with other young people who have a wide range of difficulties, it is important to address their broader problems, as well as dealing with their sexually abusive behaviour; and to remember that they are young people first, and 'sex offenders' second. There is a need for supportive interventions.
- Holistic interventions, such as multi-systemic therapy, that are able to help change the wider circumstances in which abuse develops and is maintained, appear to offer a better prognosis than other approaches which leave these circumstances unchallenged. Engaging with the parents, carers and families of children and young people who have shown harmful sexual behaviours is a vital part of intervention, not a luxury or an add-on to individual therapy with the child.
- There is also a strong support for an approach which is developmentally sensitive and responds to children proportionally to their risks and needs, taking into account their developmental stage and with sensitivity to the ways in which their own experiences have shaped their behaviours. It is important not to lose sight of the status of the whole child amidst concerns about the sexualised nature of one aspect of his or her functioning.

- Primary, secondary and tertiary prevention approaches are needed. A tiered approach to intervention is most appropriate, which distinguishes:
 - children and young people whose needs can be met through parental monitoring, to those who need limited psycho-educative support, and
 - those who would benefit from more specialist intervention services and placements.
 - Wide awareness-raising and educational programmes, including related to on age-appropriate sexuality education, should be put in place aimed at children and other stakeholders.
- Rehabilitative approaches, such as the Good Lives Models, should be used to enhance protective factors, promote stable and supportive relationships, and help young people to develop meet their goals and develop personal competence and healthy functioning.
- An extensive range of community-based, welfare-oriented responses is needed for children with harmful sexual behaviours.
- The emphasis should be on intervention with children at the earliest opportunity following the identification of problematic sexual behaviours. This is often not best achieved through the application of a criminal justice labels, especially as, for many children, such behaviours are present before the age of criminal responsibility.
- Children and young people presenting with harmful sexual behaviours should be supported wherever possible in their local communities. Even in the case of children and young people with seriously problematic sexually behaviours, the best option is likely to be providing intensive support and close supervision while maintaining these children in their own families.

Part IX. References

Alikasifoglu, M., Erginoz, E., Ercan, O., Albayrak-Kaymak, D. Uysal, O. and Ilter, O. (2006) Sexual abuse among female high school students in Istanbul, Turkey. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 30, 247-55.

Allardyce, S. & Yates, P. (2018) Working with children and young people who have displayed harmful sexual behaviour. Edinburgh, Dunedin.

Almond, L., Canter, D. & Salfati, G. (2006) Youths Who Sexually Harm: A multivariate model of characteristics. *Journal of Sexual Aggression*. 12 (2), 97-114.

Almond L. & Giles, S. (2008) Young People with Harmful Sexual Behaviour: Do those with Learning Disabilities form a distinct subgroup? *Journal of Sexual Aggression* 14 (3), 227-239.

ATSA (2010) Internet-facilitated Sexual Offending: Factsheet. www.atsa.com/internet-facilitated-sexual-offending.

ATSA (2017) Practice Guidelines for Assessment, Treatment, and Intervention with Adolescents Who Have Engaged in Sexually Abusive Behavior. Oregon, ATSA.

Ballantine, M. (2012) Sibling Incest Dynamics: Therapeutic themes and clinical challenges. *Clinical Social Work Journal* 40 (1), 56-65.

Barra, S. et al. (2018) Patterns of Adverse Childhood Experiences in Juveniles Who Sexually Offended, *Sexual Abuse*, 30 (7), 803-827.

Beckett, H., with Brodie, I., Factor, F., Melrose, M., Pearce, J., Pitts, J., Shuker, L. & Warrington, C. (2013) "It's wrong ... but you get used to it." A qualitative study of gang-associated sexual violence towards, and exploitation of, young people in England. London, Office of the Children's Commissioner.

Bentovim, A. (2002) Research on the Development of Sexually Abusive Behaviour in Sexually Abused Males: The implications for clinical practice. In Calder, M. (ed) *Young People Who Sexually Abuse: Building the evidence base for your practice.* Lyme Regis, Russell House Publishing.

Berelowitz, S., Clifton, J., Firmin, C., Gulyurtlu, S. & Edwards, G. (2013) *"If only someone had listened." Office of the Children's Commissioner's Inquiry into Child Sexual Exploitation in Gangs and Groups: Final report.* London, Office of the Children's Commissioner.

Bijleveld, C. & Hendriks, J. (2003) Juvenile sex offenders: Differences between group and solo offenders. *Psychology and Law*, 9, 237-245.

Borduin, C., Henggeler, S., Blaske, D. & Stein, R. (1990) Multisystemic Treatment of Adolescent Sexual Offenders. *International Journal of Offender Therapy and Comparative Criminology* 34 (2), 105-113.

Bradford, J. (2000) The treatment of sexual deviation using a pharmacological approach. Journal of Sex Research, 37 (3), 249-257.

Bronfenbrenner, U. (1979) *The Ecology of Human Development: Experiments by nature and design*. Cambridge, Harvard University Press.

Brook (undated) *Sexual Behaviour Traffic Lights Tool*. Available at https://www.brook.org.uk/training/ wider-professional-training/sexual-behaviours-traffic-light-tool/.

Burton, D. (2000) Were Adolescent Sexual Offenders Children with Sexual Behaviour Problems? *Sexual Abuse* 12 (1), 37-48.

Butler, S. & Seto, M. (2002) Distinguishing Two Types of Adolescent Sex Offenders. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry* 41 (1), 83-90.

Calder, M. (2001) Juveniles and Children Who Sexually Abuse: Frameworks for assessment (2nd edition). Lyme Regis, Russell House Publishing.

CEOP (2012) A Picture of Abuse. A thematic assessment of the risk of contact child sexual abuse posed by those who possess indecent images of children. London, Child Exploitation and Online Protection Centre.

Chaffin, M., Letourneau, E. & Silovsky, J. (2002) Adults, Adolescents and Children Who Sexually Abuse Children: A developmental perspective. In Myers, J., Berliner, L., Briere, J., Hendrix, C. & Reid, T. (eds) *The APSAC Handbook on Child Maltreatment. (2nd edition)*. Thousand Oaks, Sage.

Children's Commissioner for England (2023) *Evidence on pornography's influence on harmful sexual behaviour among children. May 2023*. London: Office for the Children's Commissioner.

Cohen, J. & Mannarino, A. (1998) Interventions for Sexually Abused Children: Initial treatment outcome findings. *Child Maltreatment* 3 (1), 17-26.

Convention on the protection of children against sexual exploitation and sexual abuse, known as the Lanzarote Convention, and its explanatory report (2007) https://rm.coe.int/ protection-of-children-against-sexual-exploitation-and-sexual-abuse/1680794e97.

CSOM (1999) Understanding juvenile sexual offending behavior: Emerging research, treatment approaches and management practices. Silver Spring, Center for Sex Offender Management, US Department of Justice.

Daly, K. (2006) Restorative Justice and Sexual Assault. An archival study of court and conference cases. *British Journal of Criminology* 46 (2), 334-356.

Davies, S., Glaser, D. & Kossoff, R. (2000) Children's Sexual Play and Behavior in Pre-school Settings: Staff's perceptions, reports, and responses. *Child Abuse & Neglect* 24 (10), 1329-1343.

De Graaf, H. & Rademakers, J. (2006) Sexual Development of Prepubertal Children. *Journal of Psychology & Human Sexuality* 18 (1), 1-21.

Doornwaard, S, ter Bogt T., Reitz E., & van den Eijnden R. (2015) Sex-Related Online Behaviors, Perceived Peer Norms and Adolescents' Experience with Sexual Behavior: Testing an Integrative Model. *PLoS ONE* 10(6): e0127787. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0127787.

Duane, Y, Carr, A., Cherry, J., McGrath, K. & O'Shea, D. (2002) Experiences of Parents Attending a Programme for Families of Adolescent Child Sexual Abuse Perpetrators in Ireland. *Child Care in Practice* 8 (1), 46-57.

Edgardh, K. & Ormstad, K. (2000) Prevalence and characteristics of sexual abuse in a national sample of Swedish seventeen-year-old boys and girls. *Acta Paediatrica*, 89 (3), 310-319.

Enson, S. (2017) Evaluating the impact of pornography on the lives of children and young people. *British Journal of School Nursing*, 12 (7), 326-330.

Elkovitch, N., Latzman, R., Hansen, D. & Flood, M. (2009) Understanding Child Sexual Behavior Problems: A developmental psychopathology framework. *Clinical Psychology Review* 29 (7), 586-598.

Evertsz, J. and Miller, R. (2012) Children With Problem Sexual Behaviours and Their Families: Best Interests Case Practice Model Specialist Practice Resource. Health Department of Victoria, Australia.

Expert Group on Preventing Sexual Offending Involving Children and Young People (2020) *Prevention of and Responses to Harmful Sexual Behaviour by Children and Young People*. Edinburgh, Scottish Government.

Finkelhor, D., Ormrod, R. & Chaffin, M. (2009) *Juveniles Who Commit Sex Offenses Against Minors. Juvenile Justice Bulletin (December)*. Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, US Department of Justice.

Firmin, C. (2015) Peer on peer abuse: safeguarding implications of contextualising abuse between young people within social fields. University of Bedfordshire, Professional Doctorate Thesis.

Fitzpatrick, C., Deehan, A. & Jennings, S. (1995) Children's Sexual Behaviour and Knowledge: A community study. *Irish Journal of Psychological Medicine* 12 (3), 87-91.

Fortune, C. & Lambie, I. (2004) Demographic and Abuse Characteristics in Adolescent Male Sexual offenders with "Special Needs". *Journal of Sexual Aggression* 10 (1), 63-84.

Gonsiorek, J., Bera, W. & LeTourneau, D. (1994) *Male Sexual Abuse: A trilogy of intervention strategies*. Thousand Oaks, Sage.

Gray, A., Pithers, W., Busconi, A. & Houchens, P. (1999) Developmental and Etiological Characteristics of Children with Sexual Behavior Problems: Treatment implications. *Child Abuse & Neglect* 23 (6) 601-621.Green, L & Masson, H. (2002) Adolescents Who Sexually Abuse and Residential Accommodation: Issues of risk and vulnerability. *British Journal of Social Work*, 32, 149-168.

Green, L. (2001) Analysing the sexual abuse of children by workers in residential care home: Characteristics, dynamics and contributory factors. *Journal of Sexual Aggression*, 7, 5-24.

Hackett, S. (2004) What Works for Children and Young People with Harmful Sexual Behaviours? Barkingside, Barnardo's.

Hackett, S. (2006) Towards a Resilience-based Intervention Model for Young People with Harmful Sexual Behaviours. In Erooga, M. & Masson, H. (eds) *Children and Young People Who Sexually Abuse Others: Current developments and practice responses (2nd edition)*. Abingdon, Routledge.

Hackett, S. (2010) Children, Young People and Sexual Violence. In Barter, C. & Berridge, D. (eds) Children Behaving Badly? Exploring peer violence between children and young people. London, Blackwell Wiley.

Hackett, S. (2014) Children and young people with harmful sexual behaviours. Dartington, Research in Practice.

Hackett, S., Holmes, D. & Branigan, P. (2016) *Operational framework for children and young people with harmful sexual behaviours*. London, NSPCC.

Hackett, S., Branigan, P & Holmes, D. (2019) *Operational framework for children and young people with harmful sexual behaviours. Second Edition.* London, NSPCC.

Hackett, S., Masson, H. & Phillips, S. (2006) Exploring Consensus in Practice with Youth Who Are Sexually Abusive: Findings from a Delphi study of practitioner views in the United Kingdom and the Republic of Ireland. *Child Maltreatment*, 11, 146-156.

Hackett, S., Phillips, J., Masson, H. & Balfe, M. (2013) Individual, Family and Abuse Characteristics of 700 British Child and Adolescent Sexual Abusers. *Child Abuse Review*, 22, 232-245.

Hackett, S., Darling, A., Balfe, M., Masson, H & Phillips, J. (2022) Life course outcomes and developmental pathways for children and young people with harmful sexual behaviour, *Journal of Sexual Aggression*, DOI: 10.1080/13552600.2022.2124323.

Hawkes, C. (2011) Description of a UK Study of Onset of Sexually Harmful Behaviour before the Age of Ten Years in Boys Referred to a Specialist Assessment and Treatment Service. *Child Abuse Review 20* (2), 82-101.

Hendriks, J. & Bijleveld, C. (2006) Female Adolescent Sex Offenders – An exploratory study. *Journal of Sexual Aggression* 12 (1), 31-41.

Henggeler, S., Letourneau, E., Chapman, J., Borduin, C., Charles, M., Schewe, P. & McCart, M. (2009) Mediators of Change for Multisystemic Therapy with Juvenile Sexual Offenders. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 77 (3), 451-462.

Henggeler, S., Schoenwald, S., Borduin, C., Rowland, M. & Cunningham, P. (1998) *Multisystemic Treatment of Antisocial Behavior in Children and Adolescents*. New York, Guilford Press.

Hickey, N., McCrory, E., Farmer, E., & Vizard, E. (2008). Comparing the developmental and behavioural characteristics of female and male juveniles who present with sexually abusive behaviour. Journal of Sexual Aggression, 14 (3), 241-252.

Hollis, V. & Belton, E. (2016) Children and young people who engage in technology-assisted harmful sexual behaviour: a study of their behaviours, backgrounds and characteristics. London: NSPCC.

Hosser, D. & Bosold, C. (2006) A comparison of sexual and violent offenders in a German youth prison. *The Howard Journal of Crime and Justice*, 45, 159-170.

Johansson-Love, J. & Fremouw, W. (2006) A Critique of the Female Sexual Perpetrator Research. *Aggression and Violent Behavior* 11 (1), 12-26.

Kjellgren, C., Priebe, G., Svedin, C. & Långström, N. &. (2010) Sexually coercive behaviour in male youth: Population survey of general and specific risk factors, Adolescent sexual offenders: A total survey of general and specific risk factors. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, 39, 1161-1169.

Kjellgren, C., Wassberg, A., Carlberg, M., Långström, N. & Svedin, C. (2006) Adolescent sexual offenders: A total survey of referrals to social services in Sweded and subgroup characteristics. *Sexual Abuse*, 18, 357-372.

Klein, V., Yoon, D., Briken, P., Turner, D., Spehr, A. & Rettenberger, M. (2012) Assessment of accused juvenile sex offenders in Germany: A comparison of five different measures. *Behavioral Sciences and the Law,* 30, 181-195.

Knight, R. & Prentky, R. (1993) Exploring Characteristics for Classifying Juvenile Sex Offenders. In Barbaree H, Marshall W and Hudson S (eds) *The Juvenile Sex Offender*. New York, Guilford Press.

Krahé, B., Tomaszewska, P., Kuyper, L., & Vanwesenbeeck, I. (2014) Sexual aggression as a threat to young people's sexual well-being in Europe: A review of the evidence from 27 EU countries. *Aggression and Violent Behavior*, 19, 545-558. doi:10.1037/t02126-000.

Krahé & Vanwesenbeeck, I. (2016) Mapping an agenda for the study of youth sexual aggression in Europe: assessment, principles of good practice, and the multilevel analysis of risk factors. *Journal of Sexual Aggression*, 22 (2), 161-176.

Kubik, E., Hecker, J. & Righthand, S. (2003) Adolescent Females Who have Sexually Offended: Comparisons with delinquent adolescent female offenders and adolescent males who sexually offend. *Journal of Child Sexual Abuse* 11 (3), 63-83.

Lalol, K. & McElvaney, R. (2010) Overview of the nature and extent of child sexual abuse in Europe. In Council of Europe, *Protecting children from sexual violence - A comprehensive approach*. Strasbourg, Council of Europe.

Lambie, I. & Seymour, F. (2006) One Size Does Not Fit All: Future directions for the treatment of sexually abusive youth in New Zealand. *Journal of Sexual Aggression* 12 (2), 175-187.

Långström, N. & Grann, M. (2000) Risk for criminal recidivism among young sex offenders. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, 15, 855-871.

Lanzarote Committee (Committee of the Parties to the Lanzarote Convention) (2017), Interpretative Opinion on the applicability of the Lanzarote Convention to sexual offences against children facilitated through the use of information and communication technologies (ICTs).

Lanzarote Committee (Committee of the Parties to the Lanzarote Convention) (2019), Opinion on child sexually suggestive or explicit images and/or videos generated, shared and received by children.

Lanzarote Committee (2022), Second monitoring round implementation report: The protection of children against sexual exploitation and sexual abuse facilitated by information and communication technologies (ICTs): Addressing the challenges raised by child self-generated sexual images and/or videos.

Larsson, I. & Svedin, C. (2001) Sexual Behaviour in Swedish Preschool Children, as Observed by their Parents. *Acta Paediatrica* 90 (4), 436-444.

Larsson, I., Svedin, C. & Friedrich, W. (2000) Differences and Similarities in Sexual Behaviour among Pre-schoolers in Sweden and USA. *Nordic Journal of Psychiatry* 54 (4) 251-257. Letourneau, E., Schoenwald, S. & Sheidow, A. (2004) Children and Adolescents with Sexual Behavior Problems. *Child Maltreatment* 9 (1), 49-61.

Laub, J. & Sampson, R. (2001) Understanding Desistance from Crime. *Crime and Justice: A review of research literature* (University of Chicago) 28, 1-69.

Letourneau, E. & Borduin, C. (2008) The Effective Treatment of Juveniles Who Sexually Offend: An ethical imperative. *Ethics & Behavior* 18 (2-3), 286-306.

Letourneau, E., Henggeler, S., McCart, M., Borduin, C., Schewe, P. & Armstrong, K. (2013) Two-year Follow-up of a Randomized Effectiveness Trial Evaluating MST for Juveniles Who Sexually Offend. *Journal of Family Psychology* 27 (6), 978-985.

Longo, R. (1982) Sexual Learning and Experience among Adolescent Sexual Offenders. *International Journal of Offender Therapy and Comparative Criminology* 26 (3), 235-241.

Longo, R. (2003) Emerging issues, policy changes, and the future of treating children with sexual behavior problems. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences* 989, 502-514.

Longo, R., Prescott, D., Bergman, J. & Creeden, K. (eds) (2013) *Current Perspectives and Applications in Neurobiology: Working with young persons who are victims and perpetrators of sexual abuse.* Holyoke, NEARI Press.

Lussier, P., Van der Berg, C., Bijleveld, C. & Hendriks, J. (2012) A developmental taxonomy of juvenile sex offenders for theory, research and prevention: The adolescent limited and the high-rate slow desister. *Criminal Justice and Behaviour*, 39, 1559-1581.

Luthar, S., Cicchetti, D. & Becker, B. (2000) Research on Resilience: Response to commentaries. *Child Development* 71 (3), 573-575.

Lynch, M., Saralidze, L., Goguadze, N. and Zolotor, A. (2007-08) *National Study on Violence against Children in Georgia*. Tbilisi, Unicef Georgia.

Maruna, S. (2001) *Making Good*. Washington, American Psychological Association.

Masson, H. (2000) Children and Young People who Sexually Abuse: A study of a decade of growing recognition and uncertain development. University of Huddersfield, PhD thesis.

Masson, H., Hackett, S., Phillips, J. & Balfe M (2015) Developmental markers of risk or vulnerability? Young females who sexually abuse – characteristics, backgrounds, interventions and outcomes. *Child & Family Social Work*, 20 (1), 19-29.

McCartan, F., Law, H., Murphy, M. & Bailey, S. (2011) Child and Adolescent Females Who Present with Sexually Abusive Behaviours: A 10-year UK prevalence study. *Journal of Sexual Aggression*, 17 (1), 4-14.

McKeown, K. (2000) A Guide to What Works in Family Support Services for Vulnerable Families. Dublin, The Stationery Office.

McKibbin, G., Green, J., Humphreys, C & Tyler, M. (2023) Pathways to Onset of Harmful Sexual Behavior, *Victims & Offenders*, DOI: 10.1080/15564886.2023.2208579.

McNeill, F. (2003) Desistance-focused Probation Practice. In Chui, W. & Nellis, M. (eds) *Moving Probation Forward: Evidence, arguments and practice*. Harlow, Pearson Longman.

McNeill, F. (2006) A Desistance Paradigm for Offender Management. Criminology & Criminal Justice 6 (1), 39-62.

McNeill, F., Farrall, S., Lightowler, C. & Maruna, S. (2014) Desistance as a Framework for Supervision. In Bruinsma, G. & Weisburd, D. (eds) *The Springer Encyclopedia of Criminology and Criminal Justice*. New York, Springer.

Moffitt, T. (1993) Adolescence-limited and Life-course-persistent Antisocial Behavior: A developmental taxonomy. *Psychological Review* 100 (4), 674-701.

Moultrie, D. (2006) Adolescents Convicted of Possession of Abuse Images of Children: A new type of adolescent sex offender? *Journal of Sexual Aggression* 12 (2), 165-174.

Myers, S. (2002) Language, Discourse and Empowerment: Changing approaches to children and young people who have sexually abused others. *Children and Society* 16 (5), 334-345.

NCPC (2024) National Analysis of Police-Recorded Child Sexual Abuse & Exploitation (CSAE) Crimes Report. VKPP/ NCPC.

NICE (2016) Harmful sexual behaviour among children and young people. NICE Guideline NG55. London, NICE.

O'Callaghan, D. (1998) Practice issues in working with young abusers who have learning disabilities. *Child Abuse Review*, 7, 435-448.

O'Brien, W. (2010) Australia's response to sexualised or sexually abusive behaviours in children and young people. Australian Crime Commission 30 July 2010.

Owens, E., Behun, R., Manning, J. & Reid, R (2012) The impact of internet pornography on adolescents: a review of the research, *Sexual Addiction & Compulsivity*, 19 (1-2), 99-102.

Paolucci, E., Genuis, M. & Violato, C. (2001) A meta-analysis of the published research on the effects of child sexual abuse. *The Journal of Psychology* 135 (1), 17-36.

Parkin, W., & Green, L. (1997) Cultures of abuse within residential care. *Early Child Development and Care*, 133, 73-86.

Parks, G. (2007) Emerging data for risk prediction and identification of offender sub-groups: Implications for specialised treatment and risk management. In Calder, M. (ed) *Working with children and young people who sexually abuse: Taking the field forward*. Lyme Regis, Russell House Publishing.

Pound, P., Denford, S., Shucksmith, J., et al. (2017) What is best practice in sex and relationship education? A synthesis of evidence, including stakeholders' views. *BMJ Open* doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2016-014791.

Pullman, L. & Seto, M. (2012) Assessment and Treatment of Adolescent Sexual Offenders: Implications of recent research on generalist versus specialist explanations. *Child Abuse & Neglect* 36 (3), 203-209.

Rich, P. (2006) Attachment and Sexual Offending: Understanding and applying attachment theory to the treatment of juvenile sexual offenders. Hoboken, Wiley.

Rich, P. (2007) The implications of attachment theory in the treatment of sexually abusive youth. In Calder, M. (ed) *Working with children and young people who sexually abuse: Taking the field forward*. Lyme Regis, Russell House Publishing.

Roberts, C & MacDonald, G. (1999) Working with Families in the Early Years. In Hill, M. (ed) *Effective Ways of Working with Children and their Families*. London, Jessica Kingsley Publishers.

Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse (2017) *Children with harmful sexual behaviours. Final Report.* Australia, Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse.

Ryan, G., Lane, S., Davis, J. & Isaac, C. (1987) Juvenile Sex Offenders: Development and correction. *Child Abuse & Neglect* 11 (3), 385-395.

Ryan, G. (1991) Historical Response to Juvenile Sexual Offenses. In Ryan, G. & Lane, S. (eds) *Juvenile Sexual Offending. Causes, Consequences and Corrections*. Massachusetts, Lexington Books.

Ryan, G. (2000) Childhood Sexuality: A decade of study. Part 1 – research and curriculum development. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 24 (1), 33-48.

Ryan, G. & Lane, S. (eds) (1991) *Juvenile Sexual Offending. Causes, Consequences and Corrections*. Massachusetts, Lexington Books.

Safer Internet Centre (2020) https://www.saferinternet.org.uk.

Saunders, B., Berliner, L. & Hanson, R. (eds) (2003) *Child Physical and Sexual Abuse: Guidelines for treatment. Final report.* Charleston, National Crime Victims Research and Treatment Centre.

Scott, J. & Telford, P. (2006) Similarities and Differences in Working with Girls and Boys Who Display Sexually Harmful Behaviour: The journey continues. In Erooga, M. & Masson, H. (eds) *Children and Young People Who Sexually Abuse Others. Current developments and practice responses (2nd edition)*. Abingdon, Routledge.

Shlonsky, A., Albers, B., Tolliday, D., Wilson, S.J., Norvell, J. & Kissinger, L. (2017) *Rapid evidence assessment: Current best evidence in the therapeutic treatment of children with problem sexual behaviour, harmful sexual behaviour, and children who have sexually offended*, Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse, Sydney.

Skuse D., Bentovim A., Hodges J., New M., Williams B. and McMillan D. (1998) Risk factors for the development of sexually abusive behaviour in sexually victimised adolescent males. *British Medical Journal*, 31, 175.

Smith, C., Allardyce, S., Bradbury-Jones, C., Hackett, S., Lazenbatt, A. & Taylor, J. (2014) Practice and policy in the UK with children and young people who display harmful sexual behaviour: An analysis and critical review. *Journal of Sexual Aggression*, 20 (3), 267-280.

St Amand, A., Bard, D. & Silovsky, J. (2008) Meta-analysis of Treatment for Child Sexual Behavior Problems: Practice elements and outcomes. *Child Maltreatment* 13 (2), 145-66.

Swenson, C., Henggeler, S., Schoenwald, S., Kaufman, K. & Randall, J. (1998) Changing the Social Ecologies of Adolescent Sexual Offenders: Implications of the success of multisystemic therapy in treating serious antisocial behaviour in adolescents. *Child Maltreatment* 3 (4), 330-338.

Taylor, J. (2003) Children and young people accused of child sexual abuse: A study within a community. *Journal of Sexual Aggression* 9 (1), 57-70.

Thornton, J., Stevens, G., Grant, J., Indermaur, D., Chamarette, C. & Halse, A. (2008) Intrafamilial Adolescent Sex Offenders: Family functioning and treatment. *Journal of Family Studies* 14 (2-3), 362-375.

Timmerman, M. & Schreuder, P. (2014) Sexual abuse of children and youth in residential care: An international review. *Aggression and Violent Behavior*, 19, 715-720.

Timms S and Goreczny A (2002) 'Adolescent Sex Offenders with Mental Retardation. Literature review and assessment considerations. *Aggression and Violent Behavior* 7 (1), 1-9.

Van Wijk, A., Mali, B., Bullens, R. & Vermeiren, R. (2007) Criminal profiles of violent juvenile sex offenders and violent juvenile non-sex offenders: An explorative longitudinal study. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, 22, 1340-1355.

Veneziano, C., Veneziano, L. & LeGrand, S. (2000) The Relationship between Adolescent Sex Offender Behaviors and Victim Characteristics with prior Victimization. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence* 15 (4), 363-374.

Vizard, E. (2006) Sexually Abusive Behaviour by Children and Adolescents. *Child and Adolescent Mental Health*, 11, 2-8.

Vizard, E., Hickey, N., French, L. & McCrory, E. (2007) Children and Adolescents Who Present with Sexually Abusive Behaviour: A UK descriptive study. *Journal of Forensic Psychiatry & Psychology* 18 (1), 59-73.

Vosmer, S., Hackett, S. & Callanan, M. (2009) 'Normal' and 'Inappropriate' Childhood Sexual Behaviours: Findings from a Delphi study of professionals in the United Kingdom. *Journal of Sexual Aggression* 15 (3), 275-288.

Yoder, J. R., Ruch, D., & Hodge, A. (2016). Families of youth who have sexually offended: Understanding shared experiences and moving towards a typology. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 25(5), 1581-1593. https://doi. org/10.1007/s10826-015-0339-8.

Ward, T., Mann, R. & Gannon, T. (2007) The Good Lives Model of Offender Rehabilitation: Clinical implications. *Aggression and Violent Behavior*, 12 (1), 87-107.

Ward, T. & Siegert, R. (2002) Toward a comprehensive theory of child sexual abuse: A theory knitting perspective. *Psychology, Crime & Law*, 8 (4), 319-351.

Wylie, L. & Griffin, H. (2013) G-map's Application of the Good Lives Model to Adolescent Males Who Sexually Harm: A case study. *Journal of Sexual Aggression* 19 (3), 345-356.

Zolondek, S. C., Abel, G. G., Northey, W. F., & Jordan, A. D. (2001). The self-reported behaviors of juvenile sexual offenders. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, 16, 1, 73-85.

ENG

www.coe.int

The Council of Europe is the continent's leading human rights organisation. It comprises 46 member states, including all members of the European Union. All Council of Europe member states have signed up to the European Convention on Human Rights, a treaty designed to protect human rights, democracy and the rule of law. The European Court of Human Rights oversees the implementation of the Convention in the member states.

